

### **Master Thesis**

How did Canadian missionaries imagine settler-indigenous relations from the 1950s to 1970s?

Linda E. Lammert

Student number: 679195

Date: 6 June 2025

Supervisor: Dr. Sarah Bertrand

MA Global History and International Relations

## Table of contents

1. Introduction	4
2.Research Question	8
2.1 Sub-questions	8
2.2 Innovation	8
3.Historiography	11
4.Theory and conceptual framework	22
5.Methodology	28
5. Analysis: What role do missionary schools play in the construction of settler-indrelations?	_
5.1 Education as tool for assimilation	33
5.2 Control over indigenous life through schooling	37
5.3 The system of residential schooling and curriculum	42
5.4 Indigenous resistance and criticism of the missionary school system	46
5.5 The role of missionary schools in justifying settler-colonialism	50
6. To what extent does the Catholic Church influence imagined settler-Indigenous relations?	
6.1 The Interplay of Catholicism and Education	56
6.2 Religious conversion and superiority complex	60
6.3 The Catholic Church and Indigenous Dependency: Framing Indigenous Peop	ole as
6.4 Catholic influence on Indigenous Governance	70
7. How did missionary practices impact indigenous life and what are the repercuss contemporary society?	
7.1 Social and psychological effects of missionary actions	76
7.2 Cultural revival versus lingering erasure	80
7.3 Truth and reconciliation in the 21st century	87
8.Conclusion	93
Bibliography secondary sources	97
Bibliography primary sources	101

#### 1. Introduction

Imperial and indigenous history are two opposite narratives that have been marked by contested power dynamics. Throughout world history, imperial powers have taken on divergent shapes to directly and indirectly influence indigenous livelihood and future. The term indigenous refers to the first inhabitants of a country before imperial excursions started to settle on their lands. The traditional inhabitants of a land are contrasted with the settlers arriving at a later point in time, who introduced force and control upon the indigenous population – a process referred to as imperialism.<sup>2</sup> The myriad ways in which imperialist powers affected the indigenous populations are omnipresent in the political, social and academic spheres.<sup>3</sup> Although the term 'history' often implies that a certain narrative belongs to the past, indigenous and imperial encounters continue to be highly relevant and contested topics of the 21st century. Referred to as "history of the present" in recent academic discourse, the contemporary relevance of indigeneity and imperial influence is illustrated. The rich history of the indigenous population is of particular discourse in North America, with negotiations around truth and reconciliation affecting both the settler-governments and the indigenous communities.<sup>5</sup> For a narrowed focus of enquiry on settler and indigenous affairs, this thesis will focus on Canada as part of the North American region.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Chris Cunningham and Fiona Stanley, "Indigenous by Definition, Experience, or World View," *BMJ*, 2003, 403.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Bryan Palmer, "The Past Is Before Us: Capitalism, Colonialism, and Canada, 1500–2023," *Labour / Le Travail* 93 (2024): 249.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Palmer, "The Past Is Before Us: Capitalism, Colonialism, and Canada, 1500–2023," 249.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Palmer, 249.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> "Honouring the Truth, Reconciling for the Future: Summary of the Final Report of the Truth and Reconciliation Commission of Canada" (Ottowa, Canada: Truth and Reconciliation Commission of Canada, 2015), 551.

Contemporary Canada has various settler-agreements build in its legal framework for the coexistence of indigenous and non-indigenous population. In addition, the Canadian government published public apologies through their "Truth and Reconciliation Commission" for past interference of imperial powers on the Canadian native population.<sup>7</sup> In a final report of the Truth and Reconciliation Commission, published in 2015, the Canadian government concludes that the past interferences on the indigenous population can be best described as "cultural genocide".8 Under consideration of the various impacts of imperial powers, it becomes significant to investigate the actors that actively executed imperial strategy on the ground. Therefore, this thesis investigates missionaries as part of the imperial forces to examine their actions and relations towards the indigenous communities. Missionaries were people of European descent, who were active organs of the Catholic Church in Canada. The influence exerted from missionaries upon the indigenous population can be traced back to various areas. Education, religion, upbringing and family affairs as well as social structures and community practices were profoundly shaped by missionaries imposing European ideals. The missionary actions and practices changed the way of life for the indigenous population in an irrevocable fashion, both in the past and in present day.

Under consideration of the reconciliation efforts made in contemporary society and the global impact that imperialism exerted not only in Canada but on the world, it becomes crucial to investigate the point of view through which imperialists acted and understood

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> David B. MacDonald, "Canada's History Wars: Indigenous Genocide and Public Memory in the United States, Australia and Canada," *Journal of Genocide Research* 17, no. 4 (October 2, 2015): 411.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> MacDonald, "Canada's History Wars: Indigenous Genocide and Public Memory in the United States, Australia and Canada," 411.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> "Honouring the Truth, Reconciling for the Future: Summary of the Final Report of the Truth and Reconciliation Commission of Canada," 579.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> MacDonald, 411.

their relationship to the native population. Hence, this thesis investigates how missionaries imagined their relations to the indigenous population. This serves to understand the motivation behind missionary actions and aims to uncover the intent behind missionary imperial interference. Through the contemporary perspective, missionary actions have been clearly evaluated as negative and oppressive. In addition, missionary actions have been identified as morally wrong, embedded in a larger colonial agenda that prioritized domination over mutual respect and understanding. Hence, it becomes crucial to investigate the perspective that missionaries held to motivate and justify their actions. The thesis investigates how historical actors framed their own actions as beneficial and morally justified, which contributes to the understanding of how imperial power was sustained and legitimized. This analytical angle allows it to identify how power and dominance were upheld through actions that, in retrospect, reveal complex ethical and moral implications.

### 2.Research Question

The primary objective of this thesis lies in the answer of the following research question:

How did Canadian missionaries imagine settler-indigenous relations from the 1950s to 1970s?

### 2.1 Sub-questions

For a thorough investigation of the research question, three different areas are going to be the focus of analysis:

- I) What role do missionary schools play in the construction of settler-indigenous relations?
- II) To what extent does the Catholic Church influence imagined settler-indigenous relations?

III) How did missionary practices impact indigenous life and what are the repercussions in contemporary society?

#### 2.2 Innovation

This thesis follows a unique approach of analysis for the primary sources selected. The investigation of missionary records aims to unveil the constructed nature of settler-indigenous relations. Within the three distinct chapters of analysis, this thesis can provide a deeper understanding of how imperial ideologies were maintained and reinforced. The conceptual framework that this thesis uses as analytical base builds

upon the existing theories of both Postcolonial theory as well as Todorov's Relational Axes. This establishes a new analytical angle on the missionary records selected and provides a holistic understanding of the topic. Therefore, this thesis contributes to the existing academic literature on missionaries and indigenous people in Canada and provides research on the contemporary debates around indigenous affairs.

# 3. Historiography

Both missionary practices and Indigenous affairs have been in academic discourse for a long time. Since the earliest encounters of missionaries on indigenous people date back to the 17th century<sup>10</sup>, the history of missionary influence and interference has been a relevant subject of debate for historians around the world. The impact of missionary influence is still observable in contemporary Canada, even though the classic missionary practices ended in 1996.<sup>11</sup> The topic is, therefore, of both historical and contemporary relevance. Research indicates that that the Canadian government increasingly implemented policies of "recognition" for indigenous cultural practices during the last thirty years.<sup>12</sup> Another scholar highlights that said indigenous cultural practices and traditions were systematically undermined and extinguished through centuries of missionary influence.<sup>13</sup> The recognition efforts made in contemporary Canada are therefore a direct consequence of settler-indigenous encounters. Indeed, the settler-indigenous contact has often been characterized by forced assimilation and systematic domination.<sup>14</sup>

Establishing a different point of view, Coulthard found that the recognition efforts are often ineffective and constrained by governmental and political actors. <sup>15</sup> The constraints

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> George F. G. Stanley, "The First Indian 'Reserves' in Canada," *Revue D Histoire De L Amérique Française* 4, no. 2 (January 1, 1950): 178.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> MacDonald, 413.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Glen S Coulthard, "Subjects of Empire: Indigenous Peoples and the 'Politics of Recognition' in Canada," *Contemporary Political Theory* 6, no. 4 (October 25, 2007): 437.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Erica Neeganagwedgin, "'Chattling the Indigenous Other': A Historical Examination of the Enslavement of Aboriginal Peoples in Canada," *AlterNative an International Journal of Indigenous Peoples* 8, no. 1 (2012): 19.
 <sup>14</sup> Neeganagwedgin, "'Chattling the Indigenous Other': A Historical Examination of the Enslavement of Aboriginal Peoples in Canada," 19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Coulthard, "Subjects of Empire: Indigenous Peoples and the 'Politics of Recognition' in Canada," 451.

are in place to "help preserve the colonial status quo"<sup>16</sup>, thus effectively limiting the indigenous agency in the Canadian social and political spheres. The colonial ties established through settler communities, such as missionaries, are therefore still visible in Canadian society. Through the examination of literature on colonial discourse, Loomba found that imperial forces completely extinguished indigenous life in its native form.<sup>17</sup> The scholar sets forth that these changes are irrevocable and put the indigenous population in a subordinate position since the imperial encounters.<sup>18</sup> Neeganagwedgin, likewise, found that the ideologies of white supremacy enforced by colonial settlers through history continue to influence contemporary indigenous life's.<sup>19</sup>

Hence, the settlers enforced their vision of a changed Canada solely through a Eurocentric lens, thereby forcing native cultures to adapt to European beliefs and values. Through the evaluation of qualitative data, Francis adds: "Only when Indians had shed their cultural characteristics—when, in fact, they ceased to be Indians—could they possess civic values. Until then, they had to be governed. (...) Missionaries themselves adopted the same criteria of "civilization" as governments had. 121 The common notion between scholars is, therefore, that the imperial powers significantly disrupted Indigenous life. In addition, the use of force for the adaptation to European worldviews is apparent. Moreover, the interference of settlers is frequently found to be an irreversible act of Canadian history.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Coulthard, 451.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Ania Loomba, "Chapter 17: Overworlding the 'Third World,'" in *Colonial Discourse and Post-Colonial Theory*, 1st ed. (Routledge eBooks, 1994), 308.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Loomba, "Chapter 17: Overworlding the 'Third World,'" 311.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Neeganagwedgin, 23.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Neeganagwedgin, 22.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Mark Francis, "The 'Civilizing' of Indigenous People in Nineteenth-Century Canada," *Journal of World History* 9, no. 1 (March 1, 1998): 66.

Another subject of influence executed under missionary control was the missionary schooling system. Established during the 1880s, the missionary schools' purpose was primarily to help Indigenous people adapt to the settler culture and settler values.<sup>22</sup> Inherently, this concept refers back to the attitudes of "civilizing" the non-white population. Attendees of the missionary schools were separated from their parents and indigenous traditions, and followed an educational curriculum issued by white settlers of the Catholic Church.<sup>23</sup> Ellis calls this the "deculturation" process, indicating that indigenous children effectively lost the connection to their native culture and thus were often not able to reintegrate into indigenous society after the end of schooling.<sup>24</sup> The education received through the missionary system was English only, which decreased the language proficiency level of the indigenous native languages.<sup>25</sup> MacDonald highlights that the separation from parents and loss of traditions led to intergenerational trauma<sup>26</sup>, which exemplifies the serious repercussions of missionary schools. Loomba adds that missionary schools acted as institutions that enforced colonial policies, thereby legitimizing their actions through governmental approval.<sup>27</sup> Neufeld et al. similarly found intergenerational trauma to be of significance in regard to missionary schools, especially since the education system lasted from the 1830s to 1996.<sup>28</sup> The long-lasting effects of missionary education are thus amplified by the duration of their practices. The deculturation process established by Ellis was furthermore based on a

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> MacDonald, 413.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> C. Douglas Ellis, "The Missionary and the Indian in Central and Eastern Canada," *Arctic Anthropology* 2, no. 2 (1964): 29.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Ellis, "The Missionary and the Indian in Central and Eastern Canada," 29.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> MacDonald, 413.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> MacDonald, 413.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Loomba, 316.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Katelin H. S. Neufeld et al., "'The More You Know': Critical Historical Knowledge About Indian Residential Schools Increases Non-Indigenous Canadians' Empathy for Indigenous Peoples," *Political Psychology* 43, no. 4 (September 25, 2021): 618.

hierarchical system, placing Eurocentric views of missionary actors above Indigenous life and traditions.<sup>29</sup> These Eurocentric points of view have been scrutinized by Francis, indicating that they were inherently constructed, subjective and therefore man-made.<sup>30</sup> In addition, Francis found that the missionary education system was only framed as necessary in the context of European worldviews and ideals.<sup>31</sup> The detachment of indigenous "savage" roots therefore had to take place in the early stages of development according to missionary standards. Hence, missionary schools educated children from early ages onwards to substantiate a long-term impact including complete detachment from indigenous language and traditions.<sup>32</sup> Ultimately, the missionary education enforced a Eurocentric curriculum, replacing indigenous cultural frameworks with frameworks approved of the settler-society.

The impact made by the settler-society including missionaries can be observed in contemporary Canada. Whilst the concept of Eurocentric superiority and its influences negatively affected generations of indigenous people, Neeganagwedgin adds that it did shape the Canadian state to the way we know it today. Nevertheless, this strategy of state formation was built on ideologies of white superiority, imperialism and Eurocentrism. Missionary schools were thus one part of colonial influence upon the indigenous communities across Canada.

The Catholic Church played an important role in missionary actions. Stanley highlights that the motives of missionary education were intrinsically linked to values of the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Ellis, 26.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Francis, 52.

<sup>31</sup> Francis, 52.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> MacDonald, 413.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> Neeganagwedgin, 18.

Catholic Church: "To the Christian missionary, therefore, it has been a duty imposed by God to bring the Indian to an understanding of his mercy, to bring him to some appreciation of the white man's way of life, and to raise him from his primitive state of barbarism in order that he may share with the white man the dominant civilization of the North American continent (...) The task was God- imposed; the results would be Godgiven."34 These motives were radically criticized by works of Neeganagwedgin, indicating that it was religion that constructed the concept of racial superiority, thereby laying the groundwork for discrimination and inequality that indigenous people were later exposed to.<sup>35</sup> In addition, Coulthard highlights that one of the main aims of the missionary activities was to establish and preserve the socio-political order through religious indoctrination.<sup>36</sup> Moreover, Neeganagwedgin establishes that this sociopolitical order was based on the Churches assumption that the indigenous population was racially and spiritually inferior, thereby establishing a hierarchy of the civilized versus the primitive.<sup>37</sup> This label of barbarism imposed upon the indigenous population served to justify civilizing strategies of the Catholic Church through their missionaries. Since missionaries based their worldview on the values and morals of the Church, the indigenous way of life was viewed as deficient and in need for transformation. The transformation's aim was first and foremost to convert indigenous individuals to Catholicism and install European Christian ideals in the population.

Defending the missionary point of view, Whitehead highlights that the Church contributed positively to the empowerment of indigenous woman through assigning

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Stanley, "The First Indian 'Reserves' in Canada," 178.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> Neeganagwedgin, 22.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> Coulthard, 443.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Neeganagwedgin, 21.

them leadership roles within their community.<sup>38</sup> In addition, the introduction of literacy and overall education were found to be a positive aspect of missionary influence amongst the indigenous population.<sup>39</sup> The ability to write and read as lifelong skills could have contributed to more agency for the indigenous individual beyond missionary influence. Francis mentioned that the missionary ideas of a structured society could have given women an empowered role through assigning them leadership roles within the community.<sup>40</sup> This indicated the change from traditional roles towards other roles intertwined with the Eurocentric ideals. The shift away from traditional roles could have led to more responsibility and authority, which enabled the indigenous woman to take part in duties outside the home, such as teachings of bible classes and conversion of others.<sup>41</sup>

All of the aforementioned (and potentially emancipatory) influences were, however, solely linked to activities associated with religion and European ideals. Therefore, a cooperation of indigenous and European ideals did not take place, since solely the European point of view in combination with Catholic standards were used to establish the status quo. Indeed, Ellis states that the whole social order of the missionary-indigenous cohabitation depended on whether religious ideals were upheld and valued. Comparing the social functionalities of the Catholic Church to cult-like

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> Margaret Whitehead, "'A Useful Christian Woman': First Nations' Women and Missionary Work in British Columbia."," *Atlantis: Critical Studies in Gender, Culture & Social Justice* 18, no. 1 (1992): 145.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> Coulthard, 443.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> Francis, 66.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> Whitehead, "'A Useful Christian Woman': First Nations' Women and Missionary Work in British Columbia."," 157.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> Ellis, 25.

characteristics of other social groups, Ellis criticizes the Churches' mechanisms of social control.<sup>43</sup>

The contradicting influences of the Catholic Church on indigenous lives are debated by scholars, nevertheless the aspects of white superiority and the rigorous loyalty to the teachings of the bible are commonly acknowledged in academic works. In addition, Coulthard found that institutions, government and media served as "features of colonial power". Those features practically extended the colonial influence and included the power of the Catholic Church and its schools. Neeganagwedgin summarizes the ultimate purpose of the Catholic Church as enforcers of "assimilation and subjugation". With few exceptions, therefore, it becomes apparent that scholars agree on assimilationist purposes of the Christian missionary, both through contemporary literature and literature dating back to the 1950s.

The impact of missionaries on indigenous lives both in the past and in contemporary society are under highly relevant academic debate. The debate frequently describes the conflicting interests of the indigenous population versus the Canadian settler-government. MacDonald found that, despite reconciliation efforts made by the Canadian government, inequalities persist in the Candian social structure.<sup>47</sup> The scholar goes so far as to say that these societal inequalities are "normalized" in Canadian society.<sup>48</sup> Another scholar states that rights were violated through the establishment of missionary

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> Ellis, 25.

<sup>44</sup> Coulthard, 452.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> Coulthard, 452.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Neeganagwedgin, 20.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> MacDonald, 421.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> MacDonald, 421.

schools, especially when it comes to the preservation of heritage and tradition.<sup>49</sup> In addition, the scholars found that missionary assimilationist approaches led to the loss of cultural identity for indigenous people.<sup>50</sup> In contemporary society, a significant gap persists between indigenous and non-indigenous people, especially in the economic and welfare sector.<sup>51</sup>

Loomba states that the impact of missionary practices was mostly found in language and education through the implementation of British English.<sup>52</sup> Through the sole focus on British English and the neglect of native languages, the impact of missionary practices has thus been described as "full conditioning".<sup>53</sup> Scholars therefore commonly acknowledge that the impact made by missionary settlers are observable on both the cultural level as well as the social level. Moreover, changes made through imperial powers were commonly found the have affected equality levels between indigenous and non-indigenous. Next, Francis notes that the missionary's primary duty laid in the civilization of the indigenous people, which made the means of disconnecting from their culture and traditions inevitable.<sup>54</sup> Given the European understanding of "civilizing" at the time of peak missionary activities, the dislocation from family and the education under British norms became instruments of the British Crown and Catholic Church.<sup>55</sup>

.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> Belayet Hossain and Laura Lamb, "Cultural Attachment and Wellbeing Among Canada's Indigenous People: A Rural Urban Divide," *Journal of Happiness Studies* 21, no. 4 (May 11, 2019): 1304.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> Hossain and Lamb, "Cultural Attachment and Wellbeing Among Canada's Indigenous People: A Rural Urban Divide," 1304.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> Hossain and Lamb, 1304.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> Loomba, 311.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> Loomba, 311.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> Francis, 87.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> Francis, 87.

Another significant impact made by missionaries on indigenous ways of life is the conversion to a sedentary lifestyle, according to Stanley. <sup>56</sup> The influence of missionary activities thus started way before the schools were opened or the conversion to Catholicism took place. As scholars indicate, the impact made starts in the reassessment and transformation of the indigenous life-form, particularly the shift from a mobile to a sedentary lifestyle. Hossain and Lamb highlight how indigenous populations in Canada experience ongoing social marginalization, both through centuries of active imperialism and in present day context. <sup>57</sup> MacDonald argues that a turning point for indigenous rights was reached in 1998 with the Canadian government issuing a "Statement of Reconciliation", which included a financial compensation of 350 million dollars. <sup>58</sup> This turning point was equally acknowledged in works from Neufeld et al., who indicated that reconciliation efforts aim to educate society about the extensive hardships faced by indigenous people throughout Canadian history. <sup>59</sup>

Through various sectors, including education and religion, missionaries enforced change based on European beliefs. The academic debate around the topic reveals the magnitude of said European encounters. Overall, the tone throughout academic works is largely negative around missionary activities and its repercussions. Only a number of exceptions were found in the literature. A substantial turning point through the acknowledgement of past imperial harms was frequently found in the literature. This thesis adds to the existing body of literature through a unique focus of analysis. The question of how missionaries imagined settler-indigenous relations aims to reveal the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> Stanley, 179.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> Hossain and Lamb, 1304.

<sup>58</sup> MacDonald, 413.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> Neufeld et al., "'The More You Know': Critical Historical Knowledge About Indian Residential Schools Increases Non-Indigenous Canadians' Empathy for Indigenous Peoples," 628.

missionary point of view, thus analyzing the educational system and religious practices.

The examination of missionary records will uncover how missionaries envisioned and shaped the dynamics of settler-indigenous relations through their perspectives and practices.

### 4. Theory and conceptual framework

This thesis conducts the analysis of missionary records based on the conceptual framework of "Othering". The conceptual framework aims to uncover the self/other relations by focusing on the in-depth analysis of the "Other". This concept ensures a nuanced analysis of the thesis topic, focusing on missionary schools, the Catholic Church and repercussions of imperial influence on contemporary society. Furthermore, the framework establishes a cohesive focus of analysis and guides the interpretation of the research findings in alignment with the literature. The concept of "Othering" has been researched by scholars from the field of Postcolonial Theory. Therefore, approaches of Postcolonial Theory will be integrated in the analysis to further substantiate the concept of "Othering" and the "Other". Moreover, this thesis will draw upon Todorov's Relational Axes to operationalize the research on "Othering" for the purpose of this thesis. The conceptual framework provides a distinct lens through which the thesis topic can be investigated, therefore ensuring a unique analytical angle on the primary sources selected. The aim of the application of the conceptual framework is the establishment of a holistic understanding of the thesis topic. In the following, an overview of the concept of "Othering" will be portrayed.

Since this research focuses on self-other imaginaries, the conceptual framework centers around "Othering" and the analytical perspectives established by Postcolonial Theory. Postcolonial Theory addresses the political, cultural and economic repercussions of colonialism.<sup>60</sup> According to Spivak, colonial practices fundamentally

<sup>60</sup> Loomba, 311.

changed the reality of the colonized population.<sup>61</sup> Moreover, Spivak states that the colonized subject was frequently seen as the "Other", which discredited and discriminated the colonialized population. 62 Therefore, the perspectives of the colonized population were ascribed a low importance in colonial discourse. Eurocentric perspectives and western narratives were thus the dominant worldviews, erasing alternative epistemologies. 63 Moreover, Postcolonial Theory aims to identify and deconstruct westernized and Eurocentric perspectives.<sup>64</sup> Postcolonial Theory believes, moreover, that the colonial structures established in the past still affect contemporary society.65 In addition, Postcolonial Theory looks at how the West explained and interpreted the colonized subjects, which also adds to the conceptual understanding of "Othering".66 Moreover, Postcolonial Theory can be based on Said's concept of "Orientalism", describing the "Western style for dominating, restructuring, and having authority over the Orient".67 In the process of researching the imagined settlerindigenous relations of Canadian missionaries, the insights of Postcolonial Theory can help uncover the various dimensions of "Othering" found in western notions and Eurocentric narratives. This is especially important since the primary sources of this thesis are written from the perspective of the Canadian missionaries. Postcolonial insights can thus help to uncover to what extend the indigenous communities in Canada were "Othered" by the missionaries. The concept of "Orientalism" can furthermore assist

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> Gayatri Chakravorty Spivak, "Can The Subaltern Speak?," in *Marxism and the Interpretation of Culture* (Macmillan, 1988), 26.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup> Spivak, "Can The Subaltern Speak?," 24.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> Spivak, 24.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> Ambesange Praveen, "Postcolonialism: Edward Said & Gayatri Spivak," *Research Journal of Recent Sciences* 5 (2016): 47.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup> Praveen, "Postcolonialism: Edward Said & Gayatri Spivak," 47.

<sup>66</sup> Edward W. Said, *Orientalism* (Penguin Books, 1995), 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> Said, *Orientalism*, 3.

the analysis to establish the extent to which the missionaries interpreted and explained the indigenous communities. Ultimately, the theory establishes a relevant framework for the analysis of the imagined settler-indigenous relation through the concept of the "Other" and the concept of "Orientalism".

Next, the conceptual framework of "Othering" revolves around defining and marginalizing groups based on perceived differences. <sup>68</sup> This positions the marginalized population as outsiders within society. In the context of the settler-indigenous relationship, "Othering" can help uncover disadvantages of the marginalized population as well as potential advantages of settlers within the Canadian society. This lens provides critical insights into dominant structures of society and helps to understand the power dynamics between the privileged versus the marginalized. Societal hierarchies are equally important to analyze in the context of self and other. In the context of "Othering," societal hierarchies establish the narratives and perceptions that sustain practices of marginalization. <sup>69</sup> By examining these hierarchies, structural disparities can be uncovered. <sup>70</sup> This can be applied to uncover how institutions like missionary schools and the Catholic Church influenced societal hierarchies, thereby constructing the "Other". Uncovering structural inequalities is a relevant base upon which this thesis can further build the analysis. Through the examination of power imbalances and societal hierarchies, underlaying systems of advantage and disadvantage can be brought to the

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup> Loomba, 311.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> Loomba, 311.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> Loomba, 311.

surface. This furthermore contributes to the insight into the settler-indigenous relationship, revealing potential imbalances and unequal distributions of power.

Next, the concept of Relational Axes will be addressed to further substantiate the concept of "Othering". Established by Todorov as "the typology of relations to the Other", the axes can be understood on three levels. 71 The first (axiological) level describes the moral judgement of the "Other" based on values and morals of the self. 72 Moreover, this level establishes a moral based hierarchy, categorizing the "Other" as inferior or superior. 73 The first level thus establishes whether the "Other" is liked and accepted by the self or not. The second (praxeological) level describes the act of distancing versus cooperating with the "Other". 74 Furthermore, the second level indicates whether or not the values of the self are imposed upon the "Other". The third (epistemic) level addresses the discrepancy between knowledge and ignorance of the "Other". This level therefore indicates to which degree the identity of the "Other" is recognized and respected. Through the application of the three axes in this thesis, the relationship of the Canadian missionaries to the indigenous people can be evaluated according to the three levels. Todorov states that the three axes are interrelated<sup>77</sup>, which implies that the axes must be considered together to establish a comprehensive understanding of the missionaries relationship to the indigenous population. Therefore, this theory provides a robust framework to evaluate the complexities of the imagined missionary-indigenous relations. In addition, this theory can potentially identify

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup> Tzvetan Todorov, *The Conquest of America: The Question of the Other* (Harper Collins, 1996), 185.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup> Todorov, The Conquest of America: The Question of the Other, 185.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup> Todorov, 185.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup> Todorov, 185.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> Todorov, 185.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> Todorov, 185.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> Todorov, 185.

contradictions in behavior. Since this thesis examines the period between the 1950s and 1970s, potential shifts in attitudes could be uncovered through the integration of this theory as well.

This thesis will build upon the works mentioned above to investigate the imagined settler-indigenous relations through the concept of the "Other". Through the integration of both Postcolonial approaches as well as Todorov's axes, this project follows a unique approach to uncover the imagined settler-indigenous relations of Canadian missionaries. Therefore, this thesis contributes to the academic discourse on the missionary-indigenous relationship through a multi-dimensional approach that combines various theoretical key concepts. The analysis of the imagined relationship between settler and indigenous population establishes insight into cultural hierarchies and unequal distributions of power that are still of high contemporary relevance. Therefore, the analysis also contributes to the current debate on reconciliation and decolonialization.

# 5.Methodology

This thesis researches the imagined settler-indigenous relations of Canadian missionaries during the 1950s to 1970s. The research conducted in this thesis especially focusses on the role of missionary schools, the Catholic Church, and missionary practices to identify the imagined settler-indigenous relations. The topic is of social relevance since the missionaries influenced the Indigenous population for many decades and changed the way of life for Indigenous people forever. Thus, the topic is also relevant in contemporary context since the Canadian government is actively pursuing reconciliation efforts for the life's affected by missionary actors. Furthermore, the Canadian government has issued settler agreements and public apologies about missionary practices that targeted the Indigenous population for decades. Therefore, it becomes crucial to investigate the point of view through which the missionaries acted and understood their relationship to the indigenous population.

The topic has been studied from diverse points of views, involving qualitative and quantitative methods. However, the extent to which settler-indigenous relations are imagined by Canadian missionaries through the examination of missionary records have not been researched yet. The primary sources of this thesis consist of missionary records. Especially missionary newspapers published between the 1950s and 1970s will be the primary focus of analysis. The sources were obtained digitally through an indigenous study portal. Moreover, the sources were available upon account

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> Government of Canada, *Treaty Texts - Treaty No. 2,* Crown-Indigenous Relations and Northern Affairs Canada, last modified June 15, 2021.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup> Government of Canada, *Treaty Texts - Treaty No. 2,* Crown-Indigenous Relations and Northern Affairs Canada, last modified June 15, 2021.

registration, which makes them fairly accessible. According to Zaagsma, digitization differs tremendously between the Global South and the Global North. Moreover, digitization influences memory and heritage since it increases the accessibility of certain sources over others. In the process of source selection, it became prevalent that there are more digital sources of missionaries than of indigenous people and their perspectives. There are many Canadian online archives, however, they often do not hold primary sources issued by an indigenous person. In agreement with Zaagsma, this affects how indigenous heritage is passed on to further generations. The collection of primary sources was thus already steered into a direction where indigenous voices were absent. Therefore, this thesis utilizes the missionary perspectives to understand the imagined settler-indigenous relation. The availability of source material can furthermore be a direct reflection of political interest. The priority of missionary over indigenous sources can therefore be seen as governmental aim to highlight certain (white) perspectives, whilst forgetting others.

The sources for this thesis are suitable as objects of analysis, since they report directly on indigenous people's affairs through the missionary-lens. The sources, though historical, are well preserved and clearly readable, which allows for an efficient research process. Moreover, they give insight into prevalent power dynamics. Limitations of the sources lie in the underrepresentation of indigenous perspectives, editorial control of published content, and the propaganda of religious topics. The awareness of these limitations is significant for the research process because it allows for a critical

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>80</sup> Gerben Zaagsma, "Digital History and the Politics of Digitization," *Digital Scholarship in the Humanities* 38, no. 2 (September 16, 2022): 840.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>81</sup> Zaagsma, "Digital History and the Politics of Digitization," 833.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>82</sup> Zaagsma, 833.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>83</sup> Zaagsma, 840.

engagement with the source material. Under consideration of these limitations, the sources are suitable for the examination of the research question.

To create a cohesive and nuanced analysis, this thesis draws upon different research methods. Mainly discourse analysis and content analysis will be applied in this thesis, providing a qualitative research approach. Moreover, the research method of close reading will be applied, which entails the interpretation of both implicit and explicit meanings of the sources.<sup>84</sup> In addition, close reading of the sources requires attention to the context in which the sources have been written.<sup>85</sup> The analysis of language used and themes displayed are thus equally important as the scrutinization of absent voices and narratives. Hence, close reading pays heightened attention to the non-inclusion of certain actors as well as recurring themes.<sup>86</sup> Through close reading, underlying meanings of the sources can be uncovered, enabling a more nuanced and in-depth analysis.

Next, the method of "reading against the grain" will be applied throughout the discourse analysis. In contrast to content analysis focusing on language and themes, discourse analysis allows for an understanding of potential power imbalances through the examination of marginalized perspectives.<sup>87</sup> According to King, "reading against the grain" enables the researcher to identify everything that is not being said in the source.<sup>88</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>84</sup> Julie-Marie Strange, "Reading Language as a Historical Source," in *Research Methods for History* (Edinburgh University Press eBooks, 2016), 201.

<sup>85</sup> Strange, "Reading Language as a Historical Source," 201.

<sup>86</sup> Strange, 204.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>87</sup> Michelle T. King, "Working With/in the Archives," in *Research Methods for History* (Edinburgh University Press eBooks, 2016), 20.

<sup>88</sup> Michelle T. King, "Working With/in the Archives," 20.

In the context of the primary sources of this thesis, "reading against the grain" helps to uncover concealed themes in the missionary records. This research method establishes the most important part of analysis, since the thesis aims to uncover the imagined settler-indigenous relations. Applied "reading against the grain" can identify the experience of oppressed groups through the wording and explanation of the dominant narrative.<sup>89</sup>

Discourse analysis furthermore uncovers the ideologies and assumptions that are dominant in the missionary records. 90 This helps to identify the indigenous perspective through the missionary lens. Moreover, discourse analysis establishes critical evaluation of historical sources and aims to detect biases and preferences of the source creators. 91 Hence, the construction of the missionary records is equally evaluated as the language used and the content displayed. The combination of discourse and content analysis is therefore deemed an appropriate strategy for the research of missionary records. The inclusion of the additional frameworks "close reading" and "reading against the grain" enable the research of meanings beyond surface level and help create a bigger picture of how the sources can be interpreted in social and political context including power dynamics and marginalization.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>89</sup> King, 21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>90</sup> King, 21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>91</sup> King, 21.

5. Analysis: What role do missionary schools play in the construction of settler-indigenous relations?

#### 5.1 Education as tool for assimilation

"The present trend is to select the most promising pupils, to send them to schools among the whites, so that they may be more easily integrated into the Canadian society."92

The first prominent emerging theme in the analysis of the role of missionary schools for the construction of settler-indigenous relations is the use of education as tool for assimilation. Canadian missionaries aimed to assimilate the indigenous population, so they could eventually be absorbed into the settler society. 93 The educational goal, therefore, was to bring the indigenous population on the same standard of socialization that has been set a priority in the settler society. 94 Oblate Fathers and Nuns were the primary educators in missionary schools, establishing a system of hierarchy and obedience. 95 Moreover, the education received in missionary schools was approved by the Canadian government. In fact, the missionaries and the Canadian government worked closely together in the establishment of missionary schools. 96 Since both the missionaries and the Canadian government at the time consisted of European settlers, it is not surprising that they worked together to establish their common goal of full assimilation for the indigenous population.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>92</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, *The Indian Missionary Record*, vol. 16, no. 15 (October-November 1953), 2.

<sup>93</sup> Coulthard, 450.

<sup>94</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (October-November 1953), 4.

<sup>95</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (October-November 1953), 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>96</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (October-November 1953), 4.

Moreover, radio and moving pictures were part of the education received in missionary schools in order to "prepare pupils of remote areas to be in constant touch with the outside world and to become worthy citizens of Canada."97 Worthiness was therefore perceived to be the outcome of successful assimilation through missionary education. Thus, the status of an indigenous person pre-assimilation in settler society was perceived as "unworthy" under missionary perspective. This categorization of worthiness versus unworthiness directly correlates to the axiological level of Todorov's axes, indicating value judgement upon the indigenous population. 98 This value judgement manifests itself in ascribing worthiness to the indigenous population. Under missionary perspective, therefore, equality is solely reached through assimilation. The axiological level categorizes equality versus inferiority in relation to the other. 99 These categories can be interchanged with worthiness for equality and unworthiness for inferiority. Hence, the indigenous population is categorized more inferior and more unworthy the less they are assimilated to the settler society. On the other hand, the indigenous population is categorized more equal and thus more worthy the more they are assimilated into the standards of the settler society. Education, therefore, serves as the primary tool to secure such assimilation.

Missionary schools constitute the base upon which education can be facilitated, thus playing a crucial role in the assimilation process. Moreover, missionary schools served as vehicles for forceful integration based on Eurocentric beliefs and priorities.<sup>100</sup> In fact, a missionary record of 1953 states that *"the advance of the white man's industry will*"

\_

<sup>97</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (October-November 1953), 4.

<sup>98</sup> Tzvetan Todorov, 185.

<sup>99</sup> Tzvetan Todorov, 185.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>100</sup> Neeganagwedgin, 20.

mean new problems for the Eskimos. Educational efforts must be bent."<sup>101</sup> Not only is the white settler society depicted as advanced, reinforcing Eurocentrism and European superiority, but the indigenous education is portrayed as the direct outcome of the industry and society that the settlers installed on Canadian grounds. The "bending" of education furthermore exemplifies how the ideas of what is taught versus what is neglected reflect the standards of European settler colonialism at the time. Missionaries as essential part of European settler colonialism therefore imagined the indigenous population as deficient in education and thus as inferior to themselves. The education through missionary schools therefore served as a tool to decrease inferiority and eventually create "equal" Canadian citizens.

The aim of assimilation and acculturation presupposes that 1) indigenous people want to be educated and 2) that settler European standards were the only norm to which the "Others" have to rise up to. Neither presuppositions were based on factual evidence but rather on the Eurocentric worldview and westernized assumptions. Moreover, the debate around citizenship for indigenous people was predominantly found in sources of the 1950s. After successful assimilation through missionary school institutes, the status of the indigenous person was reconfigured. The acquisition of full Canadian citizenship was "wished and hoped for the Canadian Indians in the near future". Therefore, it was not common for Indigenous people to have obtained citizenship during the 1950s.

Rather, the idea of Canadian citizenship was an outlook of the future and thus the

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>101</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (October-November 1953), 9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>102</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, *The Indian Missionary Record*, vol. 16, no. 15 (August-September 1953), 2.

product of effective assimilation. This idea was perceived as promising by the missionaries, as they ascribed their hopes and wishes to it.<sup>103</sup>

Citizenship can thus be identified as the ultimate goal of missionary school education. Hence, missionaries used citizenship (and thus a Canadian passport) as material proof for successful assimilation and equality. Equality, nevertheless, cannot be measured by the extent of how many people obtain citizenship of any sort. This measure of equality can thus be identified as the imagined "ideal" of the missionaries, serving to justify missionary school education. Another significant indicator of assimilation through missionary schooling is the renaming of boy and girls entering the school system.

Frequently, indigenous children were renamed into predominantly Anglo-Saxon names. Names such as "Boniface Abel, Joyce Solomon, Joseph Schnurr" did not only replace their indigenous alternatives but rather affirmed a new identity upon the indigenous children. In addition, it becomes prevalent that the names carry a religious undertone with them (Abel, Solomon, Joseph). The renaming was henceforth another assimilation tool used in missionary education.

In alignment with Edward Saids concept of "Orientalism", the renaming of indigenous children affirms their identity as being the "Other". The "Other" is therefore seen as culturally and spiritually inferior and the renaming served as measure to fit the indigenous children into the colonial worldview. This assimilation practice can furthermore be identified as tool for obedience to the missionaries who assigned the new names in the first place. Moreover, the renaming indicated the second-class nature

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>103</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (August-September 1953), 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>104</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (October-November 1953), 2.

<sup>105</sup> Said, Orientalism, 3.

<sup>106</sup> Said, Orientalism, 3.

of indigenous names and indigenous language. Therefore, the traditional indigenous names and thus their cultural traditions were suppressed in the missionary education. In addition, the simple act of renaming assumes that missionaries imagined the former indigenous names as primitive and thus not good enough for successful assimilation.

Assimilation therefore also took place on the level of personal identity. The fact that indigenous children were renamed upon arriving at missionary schools indicates that the renaming took place early on in their life's. The former identity carried was thus erased through the assigning of new names, establishing *domination* as primary educational tool of missionary schools. Furthermore, senses of belonging to the traditional indigenous culture were systematically diminished through the act of renaming. Missionary school education was therefore a significant part of imperial strategy and cultural erasure was a crucial part of it. <sup>107</sup> Renaming furthermore implied the cut of ties to the indigenous communities and imposed underlaying religious frameworks upon the children through using names that carried Christian connotations.

## 5.2 Control over indigenous life through schooling

"The purpose of Education Week is to give a chance to the parents to realize the worth of their sacrifices in being separated from their children, to see the progress these are doing in learning, and to encourage both teachers and pupils in their worthy endeavors."."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>107</sup> Neeganagwedgin, 22.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>108</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, *The Indian Missionary Record*, vol. 16, no. 15 (April-May 1953), 2.

The residential school system of Canadian missionaries exerted direct and indirect control over various areas of indigenous life's. One essential aspect of the missionary school system was the separation of the indigenous child from their respective parents and community. The missionary perspective frames the separation strategies as something positive and worthwhile rather than a traumatic experience. In addition, the strategy appears to be a normalized sacrifice for the sake of educational progress and learning. Furthermore, the separation is portrayed as a noble and necessary part of indigenous education, highlighting the "worthy endeavors" of both teacher and student.

The residential schools therefore institutionalized separation, which enabled both the physical and mental distance from indigenous communities. Missionaries thus depicted themselves as primary caretakers of the children, leaving no room for parental guidance and influence. This inevitable reinforced control on both the indigenous child on school grounds as well as their families at home. Thus, parental authority was seen as secondary compared to missionary guidance and state control, even if that meant violation of indigenous rights: "Indian Affairs Branch had acted without consultation with the parents, and its action is considered a violation of the Indian Act." Therefore, parental consent was usually not present in the decision-making process of education and residential schools. This presupposes that missionary educators, such as nuns and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>109</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (April-May 1953), 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>110</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (April-May 1953), 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>111</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (April-May 1953), 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>112</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, *The Indian Missionary Record*, vol. 16, no. 15 (September-1965), 7.

oblate fathers, considered themselves the most knowledgeable in the fields of childcare and education.

Therefore, missionaries imagined their relationship to both the indigenous families as well as the indigenous child as rather paternalistic and hierarchical. The indigenous communities were thus depicted as passive recipients of missionary education, rather than active and opinionated members of society. This silencing of indigenous parents reflects Spivak's contributions to Postcolonial theory, highlighting how the colonizers diminish the voices of the colonized. This silencing effectively took place in the context of missionary schools and can be identified as a strategic tool to limit the autonomy of the indigenous parents. Their voices, opinions and ideas are therefore portrayed as neglectable from the missionary side. This reinforces a magnitude of power imbalances and positions the missionary in the position to decide about the life and the fate of Indigenous children. Ultimately, this is a mechanism of total control over the Indigenous communities. 114

The control exerted had both effects on the indigenous life's at the time as well as their prospective futures. Through the missionary decision making process on the education of the indigenous children, ideological control was executed and their future arranged in accordance with settler-values. Thus, missionaries constructed the indigenous role in the settler society through the educational system of missionary schools. Moreover, the control exerted both weakened indigenous family ties as well as reinforced sustained settler-dominance in Canada of the 1950s. In alignment with Loomba, settlers did not just briefly interfere with indigenous communities but rather entirely extinguished

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>113</sup> Spivak, "Can The Subaltern Speak?," 26.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>114</sup> Loomba, 311.

indigenous life and traditions.<sup>115</sup> Moreover, McDonalds findings on the effects of missionary education beyond the school environment can be confirmed<sup>116</sup>, as the repercussions of missionary education impacted both future of indigenous children as well as their family ties. Hence, missionary schools institutionalized colonial dominance through the exertion of control that both directly (separation from parents, school curriculum) and indirectly (cut of family ties, shaping of future) influenced indigenous children.

Next, the control of education entailed the control of certain narratives that indigenous children were taught. These narratives were in accordance with settler values and norms and highlight the sole importance of Eurocentric worldviews. Moreover, racial hierarchies were explicitly made clear in the primary sources analyzed: "The Indians from the various tribes who patronize this school are not in appearance what the white people might expect them to be. They are well-dressed and neatly groomed, giving the impression of having good taste and refinement." Hence, the dominant narrative that was accepted and reinforced through missionary school education was that of the "civilized" European. Therefore, the success and likeability of the indigenous individual was measured by the extent to which their outer appearance resembled the settler society. In alignment with findings of Neeganagwedgin, missionary schools reflected concepts of white superiority. Narratives of white superiority and settler worldviews were therefore embedded into missionary education, controlling what is

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>115</sup> Loomba, 320.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>116</sup> MacDonald, 413.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>117</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, *The Indian Missionary Record*, vol. 16, no. 15 (October-November 1953) , 7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>118</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (October-November 1953), 7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>119</sup> Neeganagwedgin, 420.

tolerable and what is non tolerable in Canadian society. Physical control can be observed on the level of appearance, since indigenous children had to dress, speak and behave in accordance with settler standards. Loomba's argument of missionary schools eliminating alternative ways of thinking 120 can furthermore be supported through the primary sources consulted for this chapter. Direct control over future roles in society can furthermore be observed in the following source: "The present trend is to select the most promising pupils, to send them to schools among the whites, so that they may be more easily integrated into the Canadian society." 121 Future prospects within the settler state thus entailed the eventual integration into "white" schooling systems. The missionary school system and education therefore aimed to prepare the Indigenous children to be aligned with settler worldview and settler values before they were able to be involved in settler society.

Next, missionary records emphasize the value of education in a controlled and organized framework of the settler society: "From the dawn of history to the present, organized societies, both public and private, have always relied on one form of activity: education, and one institution: the school, to train leaders for the future generations." The heightened importance of the school as a whole including its long history of success thus serves to justify the schools operated by Canadian missionaries. Embracing the outlook on "leaders for future generations", the missionaries expected their schooling to be of long-lasting nature. This long-term vision underscores the confidence in the school as the assimilation tool of control.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>120</sup> Loomba, 319.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>121</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (October-November 1953), 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>122</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (October-November 1953), 7.

## 5.3 The system of residential schooling and curriculum

"Teachers all are of high calibre, and the lessons all are taught in English. Thus, the Indian school children of the north are being given the same opportunities for education as are their white brothers to the south." 123

The curriculum of the missionary-instructed residential schools consisted of a variety of different subjects for the indigenous children. First of all, the English language was the main language of instruction. 124 This effectively discouraged the learning and upkeep of indigenous languages, which were not part of the school curriculum. The neglect of the Indian language was not the byproduct of the residential curriculum but rather an intentional strategy to "discourage the use of Indian language, as it hinders progress in English and full adaption to civilized ways". 125 The English language was therefore seen as the language of the civilized and thus given sole priority. In agreement with research from Ellis, the suppression of indigenous language can be identified as colonial tool for assimilation. 126 The ability to speak indigenous languages therefore decreased over time and with several generations attending the residential schools. This resulted in the destruction the cultural history that is attached to indigenous languages. 127

The language loss that occurred after years of training in the English language also increased the gap between the indigenous children and their families in the indigenous

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>123</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (August-September 1953), 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>124</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (August-September 1953), 7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>125</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (August-September 1953), 7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>126</sup> Ellis, 26.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>127</sup> Hossain and Lamb, 1306.

reserves. Not only did they not know about their own cultural history, they effectively lost their ability to communicate with their parents and grandparents. English as primary mode of instruction on residential school grounds thus contributed to identity and heritage loss for the indigenous children. The force of language goes hand in hand with the force of a certain worldview, which directly correlates to the concept of epistemic violence. Epistemic violence is therefore executed when non-European ways of knowledge are undermined and replaced with ideologies and knowledge of the colonizer. Violence experienced on the level of education and knowledge can be identified in the residential school curriculum, as it effectively erased indigenous native culture over generations of schooling through the loss of indigenous languages.

Next, the residential curriculum had special emphasis on practical education: "Hudson Strait and Hudson Bay set up a practical curriculum that includes writing, English, reading, arithmetic and geography, but with special emphasis on native arts and crafts, hygiene and cooking." Therefore, the residential schooling system balanced academic education with manual labour. Especially subjects like hygiene and cooking reinforced the missionaries' beliefs that the indigenous knowledge of those matters were insufficient. Notably, however, was the upkeep of native arts and crafts within the residential school curriculum. Nevertheless, the sole integration of the indigenous culture through arts and crafts does not counteract the cultural identity loss faced through the elimination of their native language. It does, more so, indicate that residues of the native culture can be solely expressed through crafting and making art.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>128</sup> Spivak, 26.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>129</sup> Spivak. 26.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>130</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (October-November 1953), 9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>131</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (October-November 1953), 9.

Another significant determinant in the context of residential school curricula is the strict division between boys and girls: "The courses comprise for boys: practical carpentry, farm mechanics, sheet metal work, motor mechanics, forestry, etc.; for the girls: domestic service training and home economics." This reflects the missionaries' value for gendered division through their education, emphasizing domestic services for the girls and manual labour for the boys. Hence, the perspective futures of the indigenous children were predetermined through the residential school curriculum. Notably is, furthermore, that the primary sources analyzed do not indicate prospective careers through higher education, such as medicine, law or academics. This reinforces the idea that missionaries imagined the indigenous children to be the blue-collar workforce of tomorrow. This ultimately highlights the settler expectation of indigenous people taking on a subordinate role in society. Moreover, the high intensity vocational training hindered the acquisition of potential leadership skills and prevented critical engagement with the education imposed.

The focus on labor-intensive occupations furthermore resulted in the engagement in lower economic positions.<sup>133</sup> The hierarchies imposed by settler colonialism were thus not challenged nor changed by the residential school curriculum. Rather, settler-hierarchies were reinforced and upheld through the educational program. This aligns with postcolonial criticism of colonial education since the system of residential schooling produced obedient colonial subjects rather than independent individuals.<sup>134</sup> Hence, residential schools under missionary management did not improve economic

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>132</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, *The Indian Missionary Record*, vol. 16, no. 17 (December 1956), 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>133</sup> Neufeld et al., 628. <sup>134</sup> Loomba, 310.

opportunities for indigenous people through their educational curriculum. Hence, indigenous children did not benefit from an increase in living conditions after the completion of missionary education, since labor opportunities were solely found in the low-income sector.

Reflection on the missionary school curriculum was given as follows: "It is pitiful to witness so many, fine young boys and girls, educated in up-to-date schools, return to the squalor of dire poverty, living in miserable shacks or tents, without adequate clothing, depending on a poor, unbalanced diet."135 Considering that the sources examined stemmed from missionaries themselves, it can be said that they reevaluated their educational practices realistically. Nevertheless, cycles of poverty were not relinquished through residential school education. The poverty cycle once established through imperial exploitation of Canadian natives was thus solely given a different shape though the missionary education curriculum. 136 The stereotypical settler imagination of the less-knowledable and "primitive" indigenous population finds its reinforcement in the way missionaries educated indigenous children. The concept of "Othering" can be confirmed to the extent to which education systematically prepared indigenous children for labor intensive and low-paying jobs. Missionaries' educational curriculum is essentially based on the assumption that indigenous children are the "Other". 137 Hence, the aim to equip them with skills needed in the low-income sector is a measure to keep the "Other" at distance to the higher educated.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>135</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, *The Indian Missionary Record*, vol. 16, no. 17 (December 1970), 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>136</sup> Coulthard, 443.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>137</sup> Neeganagwedgin, 21.

This gap between higher educated (settler) and less educated indigenous person created an ongoing hierarchy in Canadian society in which the "Other" is placed on a lower social position due to their occupation. It appears that - once "Othered" in the European worldview - missionaries made an effort to enforce long lasting social marginalization. This is observable through the residential school curriculum and aligns with stereotypical imperial powers dominating native populations. 138

5.4 Indigenous resistance and criticism of the missionary school system

"The bomb is the vocal dissatisfaction of an increasing number of Indian parents with the way that so-called student "Integration" is being shoved down their children's throats." 139

"Why not bring whites to our school instead of spreading our children around where they will be really segregated?" 140

Through the course of missionary education and residential schooling, the settlers encountered resistance from the indigenous population and were openly criticized. Primarily indigenous parents protested against the concept of residential schooling and were published in the missionary newspaper records that are examined in this thesis. Indigenous parents thus challenged the core of missionary education, that assumed that indigenous people had to be fully assimilated and merged into settler-society. Moreover, the issue of social marginalization is raised, which openly attacks the outcome of the assimilation practices as failure.<sup>141</sup> The fact that critique of their own system was

130 Minimum Older

<sup>138</sup> Coulthard, 443.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>139</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, *The Indian Missionary Record*, vol. 28, no. 7 (September 1965), 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>140</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, September 1965), 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>141</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, September 1965), 3.

published in the missionary records reveals an evolving settler-Indigenous relationship in which missionaries had to acknowledge failures within their own practices. In agreement with Coulthard, however, the colonial status quo was still upheld through policies and government interventions.<sup>142</sup>

Frequently, missionary records criticize the governmental choices for indigenous policies. At the same time, they do not criticize missionary education itself (which was often the outcome of the policies). Through the course of indigenous resistance, therefore, the missionaries tried to take on the role of the mediator whilst pushing the blame on governmental choices: "If real consultation had taken place, if there had been a genuine dialogue or if they had even bothered to listen to what the Indians were saying during these preliminary meetings, the government would not have written a new policy paper or, when they did, their policy could not have ignored so completely the realities of the Indian situation." Through the acknowledgement of governmental failures, missionaries tried to position themselves in-between the indigenous population and the government. Thus, they strategically aimed for a "neutral" role in the indigenous resistance movement.

This strategy served mainly to legitimize their continued presence in indigenous life's though missionary schooling. The acknowledgement of systematic failures and the inclusion of indigenous voices started to be integrated in the missionary records from 1965 onwards, which reflects external pressures on the missionary education system.<sup>145</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>142</sup> Coulthard, 451.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>143</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, September 1965), 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>144</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, *The Indian Missionary Record*, vol. 28, no. 7 (January-February 1970), 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>145</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, September 1965), 3.

The blaming of the government served to both take a distanced position to the indigenous protests as well as to shift the responsibility of the educational outcome on governmental policies. Hence, the perceived "shift" of settler-indigenous relations were not an indicator of decolonialization efforts by the missionaries. Rather, missionaries tried to maintain power in new ways and attempted neutrality within the resistance movement. Most of all, missionaries tried to maintain lasting control over indigenous education and residential schooling, reinforcing settler dominance. Or in Coulthards words: "the longevity of a colonial social formation depends, to a significant degree, on its capacity to transform the colonized population into subjects of imperial rule."146 Hence, even though criticism from indigenous voices was included in primary sources from 1965 onwards, it was still important for missionaries to maintain settler-control over the indigenous assimilation process. 147 Nevertheless, the inclusion of indigenous voices as such shows a certain level of rapprochement.<sup>148</sup> On the praxeological level of Todorov's typology of relations to the "Other", rapprochement indicates that two (opposing) groups find areas of reconciliation. 149 Even though full identification of reconciliation cannot be made through the sources analyzed, a certain level of rapprochement is present. In addition, the inclusion of indigenous voices is a contrasting factor of Spivak's stance on the common suppression of marginalized voices. Nevertheless, it can be argued that even the inclusion of indigenous voices and quotes were narrated through and edited by the missionary reports. This, in turn, argues for

\_\_\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>146</sup> Coulthard, 443.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>147</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, September 1965), 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>148</sup> Todorov, 185.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>149</sup> Todorov, 185.

potential discourse management from the missionary side through the control of indigenous representation.

The missionary critique on the government's policies for indigenous education is another factor symbolizing the "Othering" of the indigenous population. The indigenous population was positioned between missionaries and government, thus depicted as subjects being discussed rather than as active participators in the dialogue. Hence, their education and future depended on outside parties making decisions whilst blaming each other in face of indigenous resistance. Whilst neither side took the full responsibility for failures of the indigenous assimilation system, missionaries and governments continued their practices whilst appearing to criticize each other. Another example of missionaries in the role of both critics and enforcers of settler strategies can be observed as follows: "As long as the government persists in using education for its own designs, education will continue to be an unpleasant, frightening and painful experience for Indian children who have little reason to like or be interested in school anyhow." This argument — as reaction to indigenous criticism on the educational system — reveals another example of how missionaries framed the failures of the residential school system on the mismanagement of the government.

The description of residential education as painful and frightening was a strategic critique of government educational policies, which allowed missionaries to distance themselves from their *own* worst aspects. Therefore, missionaries portrayed themselves as sympathetic figures in the indigenous resistance movement, publishing indigenous voices under the name of progress and rapprochement whilst blame-shifting towards

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>150</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, September 1965), 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>151</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (January-February 1970), 7.

governmental institutions.<sup>152</sup> Thus, missionaries were avoidant of their own accountability in the context of forced assimilation in the residential schooling system. The criticism ultimately did not challenge or change deeper structures of settler interference. Rather, missionary criticism of governmental policies served to distract the public from failures on the missionary side. Therefore, even at a time where criticism against residential education grew stronger, missionaries established a position for themselves where they were not the liable party for educational outcomes. This secured their control over continued residential schooling and interference on indigenous life's and shows how even a certain level of rapprochement did not indicate full decolonialization. Missionary schools were thus the central pillar to secure the position of superiority and continue the transformation of the "Other".

5.5 The role of missionary schools in justifying settler-colonialism

"Education has always been the key instrument to preserve and improve culture in general, and a special form of government, in particular. All lasting political reforms were made permanent through the school."<sup>153</sup>

Missionary schools have played an important role in the settler society of Canada. As missionaries were originally from Europe and permanently settled on Canadian soil, they were extensions of European imperialism even after decolonialization was prominent after the Second World War.<sup>154</sup> Thus, the interplay of indigenous and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>152</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (January-February 1970), 9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>153</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (October-November 1953), 8.

<sup>154</sup> MacDonald, 412.

missionary lifestyles, with the latter dominating the former, served as a means to secure imperial power even through the second half of the 20<sup>th</sup> century. They were, furthermore, not part of the discussion over independence and autonomy. Especially since the original habitat of indigenous people was completely taken over by Europeans permanently settling in the newly established country of "Canada", indigenous people were the marginalized group in society. Through education, missionaries claimed to preserve and improve the culture of the Indigenous population. Since indigenous practices and traditions were frequently erased and not supported by missionary education, the statement of preserving culture is paradoxical.

Moreover, "a special form of government, in particular"<sup>159</sup> indicates that missionary education was used to enforce settler governance as the only acceptable political structure within Canada. This aligns with the criticism of indigenous recognition by Coulthard, indicating that settlers used the term education to recognize indigenous people and their needs. <sup>160</sup> However, these "needs" were framed under the assumption that indigenous people lacked guidance, education and the means to participate in society. The criticism of recognition is especially important in regard to governmental policies on indigenous life and schooling. According to Coulthard, political reforms secured indigenous dependency on the settler society and thus on missionaries. <sup>161</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>155</sup> MacDonald, 411.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>156</sup> Coulthard, 443.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>157</sup> Coulthard, 443.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>158</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (October-November 1953), 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>159</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (October-November 1953), 8.

<sup>160</sup> Coulthard, 452.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>161</sup> Coulthard, 452.

Hence, the political reforms established through missionary schooling did not contribute to indigenous empowerment. Rather, the reforms made the indigenous individual more dependent on the settler society through the loss indigenous traditions and languages. Missionary education thus justified their practices under the concept of recognition for indigenous needs for the establishment of political governance and education. These needs, however, were arbitrary and were not made in consultation with the indigenous population. Hence, the decision-making of matters about indigenous life's were solely one sided and were based on settler norms and values. The "needs" of indigenous people were furthermore invented by the settler/missionary community, which aligns with Edward Said's concept of Orientalism. <sup>162</sup> The concept of Orientalism refers to the practice of making sense of and explaining the world beyond the boundaries of the settler community. <sup>163</sup> Hence, the missionaries tried to understand and explain the Indigenous communities through the lens of their own worldview and socialization.

Based on the conclusions that missionaries made on indigenous life, they came up with the various areas in which the natives "lacked" abilities and/or knowledge. The fact that one perspective is not the only way to establish a life and thrive is neglected under the concept of Orientalism, which is based on the assumption that the Eurocentric worldview is the only proper way to be engaged in life. These assumptions are drawn by Said to explain the behavior of the colonizer in the interaction with the colonized. The explanation of the indigenous life's later served as a moral and ethical ground to establish laws and institutions to "help" the indigenous population to rise up to the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>162</sup> Said. 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>163</sup> Said, 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>164</sup> Said, 3.

Eurocentric standards. In attempt to fulfill the arbitrary "needs" of the indigenous population, the missionary took charge of significant sectors of life like education, welfare and upbringing. Given that the European lens solely saw a lack of certain abilities within the native population, the missionaries viewed their actions as dutiful and necessary.

Hence, an institution such as the missionary residential schools served as one extension of justifying settler colonialism, under the assumption to improve indigenous life. The imagined missionary-indigenous relationship was therefore also largely based on the assumptions through which missionaries "explained" indigenous life's. These assumptions were absent of diverse points of view and did not entail critical reflections of the missionaries' own value and belief system. Under the assumption of "progress", missionaries found further explanation for the continuation of residential schools: "These Indian communities will progress in proportion with the available educational facilities." 165

Moreover, the missionary records critically engage with indigenous' stances expressing concern about the outcome of missionary education. 166 Questioning the intellect of the indigenous people to see the ascribed value of residential schooling, one missionary states: "We hear people, supposedly in the know, raise doubts as to the services rendered to the Indian population by the residential schools. They say: "For years, there were only residential schools, in the picture, and what were the results? Such a sweeping statement is quite unfair to residential schools and to their graduates. It reveals only a superficial sense of observation and a limited understanding of the very

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>165</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (October-November 1953), 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>166</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (October-November 1953), 3.

nature of education and of its predictable outcome."<sup>167</sup> Hence, missionaries imagined the indigenous population as limited in their abilities to comprehend the full value of the residential school system. This is a direct reflection of the power imbalances that were implied through the residential schooling system.

Educating in the name of moral duty and progress, missionaries imagined themselves as part of a bigger picture in the establishment of a world where all citizens lived by the standards of European worldviews. Hence, they justified their role not only through the educational curriculum, but also through the emerging discourses of modernity and progress. Missionaries positioned themselves as gatekeepers of knowledge and education, thereby erasing indigenous traditional knowledge and justifying it through the invented "need" for assimilation into white settler society. Through the missionary held belief of being the benevolent and dutiful educator, they justified their practices to themselves and for the settler collective. A significant underpinning for the moral duty held by missionaries were teachings and beliefs of the Catholic Church. In the following chapter, the role of the Catholic Church in the construction of settler-indigenous relations will be analyzed.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>167</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (October-November 1953), 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>168</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (October-November 1953), 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>169</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (October-November 1953), 2.

6. To what extent does the Catholic Church influence imagined settler-Indigenous relations?

## 6.1 The Interplay of Catholicism and Education

"The secret of our success is simple. It is because Beauval is one of the many schools in Canada where education is based upon God's plan and God's design. These are the best blueprints for training children.(...) When the whole atmosphere of education is imbued with Christian principles then, and then only, is training and education most effective."<sup>170</sup>

Canadian missionaries were extensions of the Catholic Church. Hence, their actions and behavior were inevitably intertwined with the rules and values held by Catholicism. Comparing missionary education with the best and divine blueprint, the missionary point of view illuminates that their educational practices were God-given.<sup>171</sup> To some extent, this gives the individual missionary the opportunity to outsource the responsibility for their actions to God himself. The Catholic Church therefore portrays itself as the one that brings salvation and universal truth to the indigenous population.<sup>172</sup> In other words, indigenous knowledge was "Othered" in a way where it was mainly ignored and overwritten by the religious doctrine of Catholicism. Through erasing any other form of education or religion from the narrative, it can be confirmed that indigenous voices were suppressed and their agency overruled. It can be observed, therefore, that the individual identity of the indigenous population is largely ignored through the interplay of missionary education and Catholicism.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>170</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (October-November 1953), 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>171</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (October-November 1953), 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>172</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (October-November 1953), 4.

Hence, there is a certain alignment with the third axis of Todorov's typology of relations to the "Other". This third epistemic level refers to the ignorance of the "Others" identity 174, which can be confirmed to the extent that indigenous narratives were neglected in both areas of religion and education. Todorov also refers to this as the level of neutrality and indifference 175, which cannot fully be confirmed through the settler-indigenous relationship. On the one hand, indifference for indigenous traditions and culture can be confirmed through the missionary point of view. This indifference gets illuminated through the one-sided decision making and the forced assimilation using Christian doctrine. The individual as such is perceived as indifferent, since its knowledge is perceived as inferior. Neutrality, on the other hand, cannot be confirmed through the examination of the settler-indigenous relationship. Neutrality implies that two actors with divergent values and traditions can coexist next to each other without interference into each others life's. The individual as coexist next to each other without interference into each others life's. The individual can coexist next to each other without interference into each others life's.

Both Catholicism and the residential schooling system symbolize significant interferences in indigenous life's that lasted for decades. Therefore, the ignorance of the "Others" identity can be confirmed as they were perceived as indifferent actors of society. Indifference, however, did not lead to neutral behavior between the two actors. The imposed religious and educational practices were extensions of the wider assimilation process, in which the "Other" was forced to level with Christian European standards. The success of education and Catholicism as well as their expansion was

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>173</sup> Todorov, 185.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>174</sup> Todorov, 185.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>175</sup> Todorov, 185.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>176</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (October-November 1953), 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>177</sup> Todorov, 185.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>178</sup> Todorov, 185.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>179</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (August-September 1953), 4.

furthermore a decision made by religious leaders themselves: "Following an exhaustive on-the-spot survey of the situation, Mr. Marcoux had recommended that the department build one residential school to be managed by the Roman Catholic Church and another by the Church of England." Quality control and evaluation of educational and religious practices were thus a matter of Catholic officials as well, leaving no room for indigenous people to participate in the debate around their own education. 181

The religious and colonial goals were thus given first priority over the establishment of indigenous autonomy. During the 1950s to 1970s, the religious doctrine of the Catholic Church was already deeply embedded in the settler governance of Canada. This established a two-fold way of dominating the marginalized populations: On the one hand, missionaries had direct interference with the Indigenous population. On the other hand, the government had the administrative and political control over the indigenous population. Both were influenced by and worked with the Catholic Church. The interference and decision-making process on indigenous life's was furthermore often initiated by the Church and made official by the government: "Solely members of the Catholic Church are in charge of reviewing Indian education and welfare and only they are consulted to examine the well-being of Indians. Also, only they are the ones who make government recommendations afterwards!" As both parties were in pursuit of the same goals and carried the same intrinsic worldview, it is likely that they did not challenge each other's recommendations for indigenous matters. Rather, they

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>180</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (August-September 1953), 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>181</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (August-September 1953), 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>182</sup> Stanley, 179.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>183</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (October-November 1953), 1.

reassured each other's beliefs in assimilating the indigenous population into settler culture.

This systematic control led to the erasure of indigenous identity, as it was gradually overwritten by Catholic rules and values. 184 An example of the erasure of indigenous identity can be observed in a 1950s source, highlighting that "Indian children are baptized right after birth." 185 As early as infancy, therefore, did the process of conversion into Catholicism start for the indigenous children. Missionaries, therefore, imagined the settler-indigenous relationship through the lens of salvation, underpinned by moral duty of Catholicism. The God-given blueprint, as referred to earlier, portrays the missionary view on indigenous education as a divine and holy process. Inevitably, hierarchies are reinforced under this perception, framing one side as morally superior guided by God himself and the "Other" in need of conversion. 186 The missionary thus facilitated cultural erasure under the guise of salvation, thereby silencing indigenous voices in the process. This sub-chapter concludes by agreeing with Loomba's words: "native recipients are entirely conditioned or devastated by the master culture." 187

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>184</sup> Loomba, 316.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>185</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (August-September 1953), 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>186</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (August-September 1953), 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>187</sup> Loomba, 311.

## 6.2 Religious conversion and superiority complex

"The bishop threw amongst them at Chesterfield Inlet some dust which had come from the tomb of Saint Theresa at Lisieux. Almost immediately an irresistible impulse moved the Eskimos to their knees, asking for Baptism." 188

The settler-indigenous relations were significantly shaped and influenced by the Catholic Church. The missionary records analyzed frequently highlight "miracle" conversion stories in which the indigenous population accepted Catholicism as their primary religion. Though missionaries were not entitled to e.g. baptize the native population, they integrated many efforts to ensure proper conversion would take place eventually. Hence, missionaries were working closely with other church executives like pastors and bishops to realize this mission. Through the publication of miraculous conversion stories, missionaries essentially created myths around the power of the Catholic Church.

The claim that the natives underwent "irresistible impulses" to be converted portrays Catholicism as both divine and inevitable. The missionary records thus framed Catholicism as superior to indigenous faiths. Since baptism is portrayed as the divine and inevitable outcome of settler-indigenous contact, the justification for interference into indigenous life's is portrayed as given by God himself. As argued in research from Midzain-Gobin and Smith, the establishment of myths about the indigenous population historically served to obscure the truth. 191 Since the conversion of indigenous people's

 $^{\rm 188}$  Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (October-November 1953), 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>189</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (October-November 1953), 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>190</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (October-November 1953), 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>191</sup> Liam Midzain-Gobin and Heather A. Smith, "Debunking the Myth of Canada as a Non-Colonial Power," *The American Review of Canadian Studies* 50, no. 4 (October 1, 2020): 479.

is portrayed as voluntary, broader influences of force and suppression of indigenous agency are ignored. Midzain-Gobin and Smith refer to the outcome of such mythmaking as "historical amnesia" 192, which in this context contributed to the silencing of indigenous opinions in the conversion process. Since the subjugation of the indigenous individual was depicted as the only logical outcome, indigenous people were portrayed as the recipients of salvation.

The broader repercussions of such myth-making, that was detected in missionary records, contributed to the creation of Canada as a country of tolerant and peaceful coexistence. This image not only falsifies Canada's history of settler-colonialism, but it also trivializes the indigenous experience in both past and present-day Canada. In the context of Catholic influences on the settler-indigenous relations, missionaries imagined themselves to be part of a bigger and divine power underpinning and justifying their daily actions. Missionaries, furthermore, imagined themselves as superior due to the divine framing of their actions. God himself served as moral compass for missionary activities, establishing the ultimate justification of assimilation practices.

A further example of settler myth-making can be observed in a source from 1970s, highlighting a missionary statement: "I am really happy to do this work as for the first time in my life I am doing something for our own fellow Indian people by trying to bring them the good News of Christ in our Salvation. I remember one old pagan Indian man who (...) had cancer of the throat. I brought him to the hospital in Fort Frances, Ont. and visited him and was really welcomed by him. 2 days after he called for instructions, which I gave him he was baptized a week after at 10:00 p.m.(...) Everyone told me at

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>192</sup> Midzain-Gobin and Smith, "Debunking the Myth of Canada as a Non-Colonial Power," 479.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>193</sup> Midzain-Gobin and Smith, 479.

the hospital that I helped the old man steal heaven. But it wasn't me, it was the grace of God. As the saying goes in the Bible, many are called and few are chosen."<sup>194</sup> This missionary statement portrays the settler as the savior of the indigenous man, bringing him salvation through Catholicism. Moreover, the missionary depicts himself as a vessel of Catholicism and God's will, which makes him appear humble and good-willed. <sup>195</sup> Ultimately, this makes the missionary look innocent in the grand scheme of religious conversion. Shifting the responsibility on God himself, the missionary withdraws from any liability for the intervention into indigenous life's.

According to recent findings from Allard-Tremblay, this portrayal of innocence diminishes the level of ethics and morality behind the actions of the settler. <sup>196</sup> Or in other words: "Moral responsibility can be corrupted when accountability is driven by the moral comfort of innocence in ways that thwart actual responsiveness." <sup>197</sup> The active withdrawal from negative outcomes of religious conversion, such as cultural erasure of indigenous communities, can thus be categorizes as corrupted responsibility. <sup>198</sup> Moreover, the moral positioning of missionaries as agents of "salvation" for the indigenous people assumes that missionaries alone possessed the knowledge necessary for a sacred and holy life. <sup>199</sup> This reflects how missionaries imagined their own religious beliefs to be the compass for a good and well-lived life. The Eurocentric

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>194</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (January-February 1970), 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>195</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (January-February 1970), 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>196</sup> Yann Allard-Tremblay, "Dispelling the Fantasy of Innocence: Complicity and the Cultivation of Transgression in Settler Colonial Contexts," *Canadian Journal of Political Science*, January 5, 2024, 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>197</sup> Allard-Tremblay, "Dispelling the Fantasy of Innocence: Complicity and the Cultivation of Transgression in Settler Colonial Contexts," 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>198</sup> Allard-Tremblay, 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>199</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (January-February 1970), 6.

assumption of being more civilized and powerful vis-à-vis the indigenous population thus additionally finds its back up in the religious doctrine of Catholicism.

The assumption of knowing the righteous way in which people should conduct their lives is another example of Said's concept of Orientalism.<sup>200</sup> Through this concept, the line can be drawn back to the creation of myths. Through the writing on and the defining of indigenous life's through the lens of the settler, myths about civilizing were created and deemed necessary. These perceptions of necessary interventions are found in the missionary records, thus confirming the myths on civilizing the "Other". The backbone of the civilizing missions was in this case the worldview of the Catholic Church, establishing the knowledge of this religion as both the sole and the superior alternative to indigenous traditional practices.

Depicting the Indigenous population as grateful recipient of Christian assimilation strategies, missionary records of the 1950s highlight the lens through which missionaries interpreted indigenous behavior. Indicating that the "happy and grateful Indians just had one of the most beautiful days of their life's "201, missionaries explained the indigenous reaction towards meeting a higher member of the church. Also referred to as his "eminence", figures of higher rank in the system of the Catholic Church were portrayed as superior and holy. 202 In lieu of authentic indigenous voices and opinions on the Church and their executives, the missionary records assumed and interpreted the indigenous experience through their own Eurocentric lens. Moreover, Catholic figures were presented as almighty and succeeding in all areas of knowledge, with

-

<sup>200</sup> Said 6

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>201</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (August-September 1953), 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>202</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (August-September 1953), 1.

Fathers "knowing more about Indians than most Indians". <sup>203</sup> Essentially, the white European claimed to study the indigenous culture and traditions for a limited period of time and then concludes to have achieved superior knowledge.

In reference to Todorov's typology of relation to the "Other", it can be argued that the second praxeological level can be identified in the behavior of the Catholic figures.<sup>204</sup> As this level evaluates the gap between rapprochement and distancing of actor X towards the "Other", it can be argued that the Catholic Fathers aimed to learn more about indigenous culture through active rapprochement.<sup>205</sup> This evaluation, however, can solely be made when looking at the church-indigenous relationship through the lens of the settler. The settler did try to learn and educate themselves about indigenous ways of life: "Father Levern Spent His Life Among the Indians He Loves. (...) A man who can Speak the Blackfoot language."206 The missionary records thus illuminate certain ways of rapprochement towards the indigenous culture and traditions. This can furthermore be observed in the following excerpt: "I studied their customs, their ways of living, and their handicrafts and recorded countless stories, songs, folk tales and stodes of all sorts, with elderly folk, most of them illiterate. Yet my experience has been that personal gifts, intelligence, skill, knowledge within their own sphere, ,are far more developed among primitive folk, Eskimo, fishermen, hunter, habitant and all, than among the upper classes of Canadians within the reach of school, factory and comfortable homes, who harbor within themselves a stubborn superiority complex."207 The extent to which rapprochement can be identified in the settler-indigenous context gets illuminated

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>203</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (February 1953), 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>204</sup> Todorov, 186.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>205</sup> Todorov, 186.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>206</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (February 1953), 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>207</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (February 1953), 1.

through this statement of a missionary doctor. Furthermore, not only does the missionary doctor admit that the indigenous people harbor great levels of expertise within their living habitat, but he also reflects upon the white Canadian settler and ascribes him a superiority complex.<sup>208</sup> Therefore, a certain level of personal reflection is present in the missionary after he educated himself about indigenous lives.

Nevertheless, when observed through the indigenous perspective, the efforts of rapprochement made by the settlers did not lead to peaceful coexistence. In fact, many missionaries spend years living and studying the indigenous ways of life just to conclude that the conversion to Catholicism is still necessary for ultimate salvation: "His life amongst the Indians (52years) has been devoted solely to converting the Indians to Christianity. 'I have tried to do the will of God' he says,'I am thankful for being able to spend my life among the Indians." Even though the missionary underwent a form of acculturation whilst living with the indigenous population for a lifetime of 52 years, he finds himself as executor of God's will and thus does not question the Catholic assimilation practices. Missionaries therefore imagined themselves as holy executors of God's will whilst also learning about indigenous culture. The knowledge achieved did not, however, change the course of assimilation practices. Therefore, it can be concluded that the level of rapprochement practiced by the missionaries did not benefit the indigenous population. Other than occasional reflective statements, as seen above, the missionaries still imagined themselves superior in knowledge about life, culture,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>208</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (February 1953), 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>209</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (February 1953), 1.

tradition and faith. In alignment with Loomba's findings, the "starkness" of colonial encounter shows how the indigenous population underwent full conditioning.<sup>210</sup>

6.3 The Catholic Church and Indigenous Dependency: Framing Indigenous People as "Needing Guidance"

"The standard of living of the Indians has risen steadily since the turn of the century, and Father Le Vern points out to their houses to illustrate this. Today they have tables, stoves, chairs, maybe tractors. They live in white man's houses, although in the summer many of them still get the urge for the great outdoors sleeping in tents set up alongside their homes."211

Through the years, the influence of missionaries and the Catholic Church established a form of path-dependency for the indigenous population. From the settler point of view, this dependency was interchangeable with "progress", as highlighted in the quote above. Standards of living in accordance with settler worldview were thus depicted as a better and enhanced, essentially more civilized, way of living. Pacial comparisons were frequently made when referring to the indigenous versus the "white man's" living standards. Enabling the indigenous population to live like the "white man" is thus perceived as the honorable outcome of missionary intervention. In addition, the racial comparison ridicules the traditional indigenous ways of living through pointing at sleeping outdoors in the summer.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>210</sup> Loomba, 311.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>211</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (February 1953), 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>212</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (February 1953), 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>213</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (February 1953), 1.

Through the description of this as an "urge", the missionaries ascribe animalistic characteristics to the Indigenous population.<sup>214</sup> As if a natural urge which cannot be controlled, missionaries depicted the indigenous traditional ways of living as inferior and primitive. The "Othering" perceived through this statement clearly takes place through the racial comparison and the reference to animalistic traits. Moreover, through the settler point of view, a betterment of indigenous society is depicted, which gratifies settler interference and "guidance". This point of view through which the settler imagines the indigenous population in context of religion and dependency are in alignment with findings from Neeganagwedgin. The scholar found that "Throughout the earlier centuries, many Christian churches have been complicit in promoting the biological and social inferiority of both Aboriginal and African people vis-à-vis Europeans."215 Hence, the indigenous population was perceived as incapable of self-rule and self-governance. Findings from Stanley further illuminate the aim of the Catholic Church through missionary interference. In the process of assimilation, the indigenous population had to be first convinced to give up their active lifestyle and replace it with sedentary ways of living. 216 The establishment of a sedentary lifestyle was thus the fundamental requirement before the conversion to Christianity could take place and full identification with European values could be established. Under the Eurocentric lens, the establishment of a home with certain amenities was perceived as necessary for survival.<sup>217</sup> Therefore, the missionaries' interventions were viewed as essential by the

settler community, which gave them a sense of duty and moral responsibility. According

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>214</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (February 1953), 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>215</sup> Neeganagwedgin, 22.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>216</sup> Stanley, 179.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>217</sup> Stanley, 179.

to Stanley's findings, the missionary interventions were intrinsically motivated by duty and God's morale.<sup>218</sup> Moreover, Stanley's findings suggest that the primary aim of these dutiful actions were the exchange of a "barbaric" lifestyle with the lifestyle of the white man.<sup>219</sup> Not only did the exchange take place on a physical level, but the changes should have been valued and appreciated by the indigenous population under the settler perspective.<sup>220</sup> Additionally, the "barbaric" lifestyle referred to by Stanley links to Edward Said's explanation of the contrast between the West and the "savage" non-west.<sup>221</sup> Thus, the Church as institution of imperialism "Othered" all non-western thought.

The Christian missionaries therefore made the indigenous population perpetually dependent on Eurocentric ways of thought. Once sedentary ways of life were established and conversion to Christianity followed, the path-dependency was established and going back to traditional ways of life nearly impossible. Indeed, Francis describes this process as permanent transition as opposed to temporary lifestyle change. The traditional ways of governance and land use, as well as indigenous social structures, were thus replaced with a sedentary lifestyle. The Catholic Church as imperial tool furthermore made sure that transitions into a sedentary lifestyle were institutionalized and ever lasting. As the indigenous land was taken, the children sent to residential schools and the adults forced to settle down, the catholic missionary intervention ensured that the return to traditional ways was no longer feasible.

MacDonald describes this structural imperialism as erasure of public memory since this

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>218</sup> Stanley, 179.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>219</sup> Stanley, 179.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>220</sup> Stanley, 179.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>221</sup> Said, 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>222</sup> Francis, 58.

system ensured that traditional indigenous knowledge was not sustained for further generations.<sup>223</sup> The assimilation strategies by the Catholic missionaries therefore additionally affected memory and heritage loss, which can be identified as a direct consequence of path-dependency established. Under the assumption of "needing guidance", missionaries thus neglected the impact of their actions on the collective memory of future generations of indigenous people. In fact, the erasure of tradition and heritage was part of the imperial project of conversion.<sup>224</sup>

Since no other beliefs other than Christianity were tolerated in the spheres of the Catholic missionaries, the conclusion can be drawn that they depicted other beliefs as less worthy, if not trivial, compared to their own. In alignment with the third epistemic level of Todorov's relational axes, it becomes prevalent that ignorance of the "Other's" identity best describes the actions of the Catholic missionary in the creation of path-dependence. As Todorov states, however, the relational axes can show affinity with one another and thus be intertwined. Therefore, it can be said that an interrelation of the epistemic (third) and the praxeological (second) level can be observed as well. Since the missionaries imagined the indigenous population as "needing guidance", the missionaries believed them to be subordinate. The "Other's" submission is therefore the primary aim of missionary intervention, especially in the context of conversion and adaption of sedentary lifestyles.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>223</sup> MacDonald, 421.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>224</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (February 1953), 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>225</sup> Todorov, 189.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>226</sup> Todorov, 189.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>227</sup> Todorov, 189.

Upon reflecting on their own practices and assimilation strategies, Catholic missionaries tended to be quite pessimistic: "Missionaries and school teachers are doing their utmost to train them aright, and to revive in them that pride of race that once was their greatest characteristic, but on many a reserve, it is a losing battle."228 The responsibility for the outcome of missionary practices, however, are framed to lay within the recipient of the education. Framing it as a "losing battle", missionaries drew upon the intellect of the indigenous community, which they perceived as insufficient. Through highlighting that Catholic missionaries were doing their "utmost", their own self-perception gets illuminated. The "guidance" they offered to the indigenous community, which was essentially invented by the Catholic Church, was perceived as an ultimate and flawless guide on how to conduct life.<sup>229</sup> The confidence and sense of higher moral duty that missionaries held as intrinsic beliefs thus made criticism on their own system impossible. Ultimately, it was the reference to God himself that made missionaries unquestioning executors of the teachings of the Catholic Church. The Catholic Church was thus the main influence on the imagined settler-indigenous relations and the entire backbone for missionary operations under the Eurocentric guise of "needing guidance".

6.4 Catholic influence on Indigenous Governance

"It has been the constant policy of Catholic authorities to take into account the need for leadership among the Indians. Accordingly, instead of losing trained leaders to ;the white communities the Church hopes to be able Ito send these leaders back to work 'among their own people."<sup>230</sup>

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>228</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (December 1956), 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>229</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (February 1953), 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>230</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (October-November 1953), 2.

"For every day that the Indian people continue to be governed under the old Indian Act, the fault lies squarely on the shoulders of Indian leaders like Harry Cardinal and others of his ilk. "He has criticized civil servants in Ottawa and the ministers of the government for not abolishing the Indian Act, and then, when they wish to do so, he insists that the Indians continue to be governed under the repressive Indian Act."<sup>231</sup>

The indigenous population in Canada underwent significant influence by both the Catholic Church and the Canadian settler-government.<sup>232</sup> Both parties ruled over and made decisions for the indigenous population and had legal reference points for their actions.<sup>233</sup> As early as 1876, the first legally binding "Indian Act" was introduced, which effectively ruled over all areas of indigenous affairs through the imposition of a colonial legal framework, the restriction of self-determination and assimilation policies.<sup>234</sup> The Catholic Church, as significant part of the settler community, made collaborative decisions with the government in a reciprocal relationship.

The missionary records reveal that the rules and laws established in 1876 still affected all areas of indigenous life a century later. In addition, the records reveal statements from indigenous individuals supposedly criticizing the "Indian act". However, these statements were published in a paradox nature, which creates a picture of a confused and unintelligent indigenous person who rejects the "Indian act" but wants to be governed under it at the same time.<sup>235</sup> The extent to which these statements have been edited and taken out of proportion is not clear, however, it does suggest that the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>231</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (November 1956), 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>232</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (November 1956), 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>233</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (November 1956), 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>234</sup> Crown-Indigenous Relations and Northern Affairs Canada, *Government of Canada's Approach to Implementation of the Inherent Right and the Negotiation of Aboriginal Self-Government*, last modified September 19, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>235</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (November 1956), 2.

missionary records purposely wanted to create an image that ascribes low competence to the indigenous person. Governance as ultimate form of domination furthermore highlights the extent to which the actions of Catholic missionaries were enshrined in a legal framework, establishing them as the "absolute truth".

In addition, settler-established governance on originally indigenous grounds can be identified as another stark form of epistemic violence.<sup>236</sup> At the core, epistemic violence in this case manifests itself by settling entities taking over not only the land but also the governing structure including the authority that it entails. As indigenous communities were not consulted in the process, but rather ruled over with foreign opinions, epistemic violence can be identified in both the ideological as well as the physical spheres.

MacDonald highlights how the actions of the Catholic settler government did not align with the needs of the indigenous community.<sup>237</sup> Or in other words: "Indigenous experiences often stand at odds with how the settler government wishes itself to be seen."<sup>238</sup>

Next, a turning point in the Catholic influence on indigenous governance can be observed in missionary records published around 1965 until 1973. The sources indicate how, gradually, both Catholic missionaries and government administrators recognize the need to withdraw from certain actions impacting the indigenous population. In fact, discussions around phasing out the Federal responsibility on "Indian affairs" take place and are recognized by both missionaries and priests.<sup>239</sup> Primary reasons for the discussions revolved around solving indigenous problems from an indigenous

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>236</sup> Spivak, 26.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>237</sup> MacDonald, 412.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>238</sup> MacDonald, 412.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>239</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (September 1965), 12.

perspective and not through white interference.<sup>240</sup> In attempt to change the status-quo, new governing structures were introduced on some reserves: "No white man is present on committees, policy-making discussions or town-council type meetings, for the simple reason that, as long as he is there, the Indian will not attempt to go it on his own. They resent white interference in problems unique to their own society."<sup>241</sup> Admitting the negative repercussions of Catholic missionary influence, indigenous communities are ascribed more autonomy in handling their own affairs.

Moreover, self-help guidelines instead of financial support and charities followed this governmental turning point. The motivation behind these changes in Catholic missionary interference derived from both 1) recognition of failures in their laws around indigenous guidance and 2) the wish to decrease monetary resources allocated to indigenous welfare. "The main reason why our government has failed so miserably in its near-sighted efforts to better our Indian brothers' lives is its refusal to help the Indian people work out their own problems, what they know to be their community's particular needs." The theory underpinning this change of ideas around missionary and governmental intervention lied in the assumption that the indigenous population resents the whites but also that they "get by on charity and relief so who cares about the white man's preachings for bettering one's lot and the need for progress?" The changed course of the settler government can be identified as quite paradoxical. The contradicting nature of government efforts are observed in both 1) involving the indigenous population in matters of their own kind and thus acknowledging their own

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>240</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (September 1965), 12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>241</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (September 1965), 12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>242</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (September 1965), 12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>243</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (September 1965), 12.

failures whilst 2) blaming the indigenous population to be passive receivers of monetary resources.

The indigenous population benefits from a more autonomous way of making decisions on their own reserves, however, this is not a sign of equality but rather a governmental effort to save financial resources. Therefore, this shift can be perceived as a gradual but incomplete change of Catholic settler influence on the indigenous population.

The "Othering" of indigenous people can furthermore be observed through this change in governmental structures. Through the issuing of self-help guidance and the clear remark on the betterment of the native community through "progress", the Catholic settler government still asserts their moral and intellectual superiority. Indigenous

communities are thus continued to be "Othered" with the interplay of Church and government as gatekeepers of progress for indigenous self-leadership.

Missionaries as extensions of the Church thus decided who is allowed to lead on

indigenous grounds, reserving themselves the right to rule over the "Other" even in changing circumstances. 244 Another significant aspect to highlight in this context is the shift of language around the indigenous population. Instead of formerly used attributes such as backward or uncivilized, the Catholic government and their missionary extensions began to imagine the indigenous person as welfare dependent. 245 In addition, and despite changing circumstances, the Catholic Church increasingly noted their concerns around the neglect of Catholic doctrine under indigenous self-leadership: "We hope that Indian parents of all religious persuasions will realize fully the gravity of the present situation, as religion - the mainstay of society - is threatened, not

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>244</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (September 1965), 12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>245</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (September 1965), 16.

by direct persecutions, but by the more subtle and nefarious danger of letting it sink into oblivion."<sup>246</sup> The Catholic Church thus expressed concern and underlaying anxiety against the change of environment into increased indigenous self-autonomy.

Missionary rule over indigenous affairs, as extensions of the Catholic Church, was threatened in face of indigenous self-leadership. This imaginary threat of a losing control, however, did not factually occur through indigenous self-leadership, since missionaries and Church combined still held the ruling hand over the broader matters of indigenous lives. Thus, even if indigenous self-governance expanded, the education of indigenous people including its leaders still derived from missionary schools including Christian religions doctrine. In this way, Christian values and ideology was deeply embedded in the social structures of the indigenous population. The Christian Church thus significantly influenced the way in which missionaries imagined settler-indigenous relations through the establishment of governmental frameworks underlaying missionary actions. Through that, the Catholic interference can be marked by three key characteristics: assimilation, controlled integration and paternalistic dominance.

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>246</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (July- August 1973), 4.

- 7. How did missionary practices impact indigenous life and what are the repercussions in contemporary society?
- 7.1 Social and psychological effects of missionary actions

"Today, in the twenty-first century, mental health issues persist along with a general quality of life gap between non-Indigenous and Indigenous Canadians."247

"The Indian has not the white man's psychology and mentality. In order to understand the Indian one should be at least mixed-blood. Even though physical trait's of a people are changing, its mentality remains as a distinctive ethnic character."248

The debate around psychological and social effects of missionary education is of high relevance in contemporary society, but carries its origins in the 20th century missionary interventions. Throughout the primary source material analyzed, it becomes prevalent that the indigenous population is characterized as biologically and psychologically different than the white settler population.<sup>249</sup> Both primary characteristics for distinctiveness, such as hair and skin color, as well as secondary characteristics like behavior and conduct are perceived as radically different and "Other". 250 Indigenous people had to conform with missionary-imposed settler values, which often came at the expense of their own identity and cultural loss.

Such loss often led to an increased rate in mental health conditions, such as depression und increased suicide rates.<sup>251</sup> The loss of cultural identity furthermore increased

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>247</sup> Hossain and Lamb, "Cultural Attachment and Wellbeing Among Canada's Indigenous People: A Rural Urban Divide," 1304.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>248</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (January 1956), 7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>249</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (January 1956), 7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>250</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (January 1956), 7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>251</sup> Hossain and Lamb, 1306.

feelings of mental displacement and unbelonging. Since missionaries preferred an assimilation over an integration strategy, the indigenous traditions and religious preferences were replaced with Eurocentric standards. Since integration would have implied to accept the "Other" with all their distinctive values and practices, if was not suited for the settler aim of cultural erasure. The dislocation from family and reserves, additionally, led to stress and anxiety in indigenous children. In addition, the scholar Francis highlights how Christianity was embedded in a racial doctrine highlights how Christianity was embedded in a racial doctrine population. The source material analyzed frequently highlights racial comparison, or links to disparate identity in general: "It was great weather at the opening of the residential school, which showed God has blessed his 'copper skin children'." The impact of a system with ingrained racist tendencies led to both social and psychological effects in the indigenous population, as they were undervalued and discriminated. The chronic reference to their racial "subordinate" characteristics by missionary actors negatively impacted confidence and self-esteem.

The primary sources furthermore highlight how Christian missionaries imagined their competence in explaining matters around the psychology of the indigenous population: "Father G. De Bretagne gave a very substantial talk on "The Adaptation of our Apostolic Methods to Indian psychology." The explanation of psychological phenomena through the missionary is another instance in which alignment with Said's

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>252</sup> Hossain and Lamb, 1306.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>253</sup> Francis, 78.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>254</sup> Francis, 71.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>255</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (October-November 1953), 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>256</sup> Francis, 71.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>257</sup> Francis, 71.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>258</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (August-September 1953), 4.

concept of Orientalism is prevalent. Therefore, imperial assumptions on native people's behavior and conduct did not end when colonialism was officially over. As postcolonial scholars like Said highlight, imaginations of white superiority and the perceived ability to explain the world and the "Other" remained in the settler consciousness. Missionary interventions and the concept of residential schooling prevailed even as the global order shifted to refrain from colonialism. Missionary actions were therefore not perceived to be harmful tools of imperialism, but rather a necessity for Canadian nation-building under the guise of assimilation. This aligns with previous findings of this thesis on how missionaries imagined their work to be a duty imposed by a higher power, framing them as benevolent guides and justifying their actions. In addition, missionaries imagined their interferences as humanitarian, ensuring progress and development for the indigenous population.

Potential harm of social and psychological impacts was thus not recognized by missionary actors. Rather, the opposite was the case due to the imagined legitimacy of missionary actions. Missionaries furthermore perceived themselves as necessary intermediate between Western and native culture: "From building schools to building bridges - that's the way it is for Bishop Fergus O'Grady. Only the bridges aren't steel and concrete structures; instead they are bridges of understanding between races." Cultural mediation was thus as umbrella term to disguise the psychological and social control exerted upon the indigenous population. In alignment with postcolonial thoughts on continued imperial intervention, missionaries frequently framed their action as essential to establish cross-cultural understanding. Despite the power imbalance

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>259</sup> Said. 189.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>260</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (January-February 1970), 5.

between missionaries and indigenous people, missionaries presented themselves as neutral facilitators of cultural mediation. This created an illusion of consent between the two parties. As indigenous people did not experience most missionary interventions voluntarily, however, consent did in fact not occur.

Missionary actions through imperial times as well as after official "decolonialization" were based on the same inherent characteristics, enforcing Christian European thinking. As missionary practices lasted until the 1990s, over two centuries of indigenous generations were affected. The "bridge" referred to in the missionary quote earlier can therefore be characterized as a one-way street towards Eurocentrism, erasing reconciliation and tradition. As the residential school curriculum ensured indigenous language loss<sup>261</sup>, children were brought up to reject their own roots. This can be characterized as internalized colonialism, which encouraged children from a young age to have negative associations with their own heritage.

Framing this as "soft-power colonialism", Francis highlights that the imperial aim shifted from conquering of the "Other" towards saving the souls of the "Other" and ensuring continued welfare. Since the primary sources analyzed were published in a missionary record, they primarily represent the missionary point of view. Thus, limited direct quotes from indigenous voices were present. In the context of social and psychological impacts of missionary practices, however, the following statement highlights an indigenous stance: "Many Indians once again are looking toward the old as the hope of the future. Many Indian leaders believe a return to the old values, ethics and morals of native beliefs would strengthen the social institutions that govern the

<sup>-</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>261</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (January-February 1953), 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>262</sup> Francis, 71.

behaviour patterns of Indian societies. But would the Christian churches have the guts to get out? It seems highly unlikely. They still prefer sectarianism to faith."263 Religious sectarianism therefore refers to forceful and rigorous religious attachment to Christianity. Highlighting the indigenous perspective, it becomes prevalent that to Christian missionary interference exceeded tolerable limits and thus fundamentally altered indigenous life. The wish of returning to the traditional ways of indigenous life expresses both grief and mourning for what has been lost. The desire to reclaim indigenous culture and beliefs can be characterized as a direct response to the psychological and social harm experienced. Research from MacDonald highlights how the reclamation of indigenous culture and identity aligns with psychological healing and the processing of past trauma.<sup>264</sup> The desire for cultural reconciliation observed in the 1970s primary sources, therefore, already stated the underlaying urge for healing and withdrawing from (neo) imperial influence. Ultimately, the psychological and social consequences of missionary encounter extent far beyond their initial period of contact.<sup>265</sup> Two centuries of missionary interventions created a legacy of Eurocentric impact that influence indigenous people in Canada today.

#### 7.2 Cultural revival versus lingering erasure

"Younger generations gradually change their ideas of the Sun Dance from a form of religious expression to an annual feast and get together. Only a few old men and

<sup>263</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (January-February 1970), 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>264</sup> MacDonald, 430.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>265</sup> MacDonald, 430.

women in the tribe now take the Sun Dance as a religion(...). They should be on their farms, but are at the Sun Dance-and from the Sun Dance comes trouble and evil."266

"Under the new policy, which applies only to schools on Indian reserves throughout Canada, Indian bands will choose what kind of education Indian children should have, to compete in both their and the white man's world."267

The missionary impact on indigenous lives can be defined into two categories. Under the assimilationist policies executed by Canadian missionaries, cultural erasure can be clearly identified. At the same time, however, a turn can be observed in missionary records during the 1970s, emphasizing increased cultural revival.<sup>268</sup> Whilst indigenous language and traditions were systematically suppressed by missionary actors for the majority of centuries, gradual reintegration of indigenous practices took place during the 1970s.<sup>269</sup> New governmental policies allowed for more agency of the indigenous population, which granted them the rights to establish their own residential school curriculum.<sup>270</sup> In addition, the use of native languages was encouraged under the policy.<sup>271</sup> emphasizing that indigenous languages were recognized as appropriate teaching languages.

The newly established policy increased indigenous autonomy. At the same time, however, characteristics of "Othering" were still ingrained within the governmental policy and thus in missionary actions. In fact, the continuation of the "Us" versus "them" relationship continued to exist and was underpinned by racial comparisons. The distinction between the indigenous versus the "white man's world" further exemplifies

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>266</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (February-1953), 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>267</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (July-August 1973), 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>268</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (July-August 1973), 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>269</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (July-August 1973), 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>270</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (July-August 1973), 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>271</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (July-August 1973), 1.

how missionaries imagined settler-Indigenous relations, even in spite of increased indigenous autonomy. Furthermore, the expansion of indigenous self-leadership occurred in establishments erected and run by Catholic missionaries. This enabled the missionary to maintain a sense of general oversight even if the educational choices were ultimately made by indigenous leaders. Missionaries were therefore in a sort of binary position within their authority and influence. On the one hand, they continued to run the missionary schools and established a path dependency for many indigenous people to both the sedentary lifestyle as well as to the Catholic Church, that was maintained even after increased indigenous autonomy. On the other hand, missionaries had to outsource and withdraw from certain responsibilities that were now assigned to indigenous people themselves, ultimately resulting in a certain loss of power and dominance.

Hence, a slow shift can be observed in the sources from the 1970s, steadily involving more inclusive voices and shifting away from the traditional religious missionary doctrine. This can also be identified as a significant part of indigenous history and as the first time in centuries that their voices are heard, acknowledged and listened to. In contrast to Spivak's findings of the common silencing of the subaltern voices in the colonizer versus colonized relationship, the turn of the 1970s did in fact allow the subaltern (indigenous people) to speak.<sup>272</sup> As this time period was about twenty years from the end of missionary run residential schools altogether, these new policies ascribing indigenous people more self-leadership can be identified as the early signs of the end of missionary influence in Canada. The "end" of missionary influence, however,

<sup>272</sup> Spivak, 26.

cannot be fully identified as an ultimate termination of all missionary held influence. The legacy of both colonial as well as postcolonial influence of missionary interventions on indigenous lives are still observable in contemporary Canada<sup>273</sup>, as discussed in the next chapter. The limits of indigenous self-leadership even under the new government regulations were manifested in the continued missionary oversight of all indigenous-run operations. For example, the educational curriculum honoring more indigenous beliefs and traditions was ultimately still facilitated at missionary residential schools. Hence, missionary teachers as well as indigenous teachers taught the school curriculum, leaving continued room for Eurocentric settler influence.

Nevertheless, the primary sources point to the fact that the residential school personnel was in fact chosen by indigenous parties during the 1970s: "Further, this policy recognizes the rights of parents to determine the religious status of their local school, and of the final approval of the teachers who are hired to teach in Reserve Schools - and this whether they assume financial control or not. "274 Of important historical significant is furthermore the newly ascribed right to the indigenous parents to decide upon the religion that is taught and followed in the residential schools. 275 As missionaries preached Catholic religious doctrine for more than two centuries at this point, this policy clearly establishes defeat and actual power loss for missionary leaders. Furthermore, the turn of indigenous self-leadership and the change of rights in indigenous sovereignty gives insight into the shifting settler-indigenous relationship.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>273</sup> Coulthard, 443.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>274</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (July-August 1973), 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>275</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (July-August 1973), 4.

In reference to Todorov's typology of relations to the "Other", an alignment with the second praxeological level can be identified through increased indigenous autonomy. 276

The indicator for *rapprochement* in this case is the withdraw from governmental and missionary influence on the educational curriculum. Through ascribing more self-leadership to the indigenous population, missionaries inevitably dismantled their own built-up hierarchies and established more equality, even if it is not voluntary but government initiated. 277 This can be characterized as very early forms of reconciliation and *rapprochement* of the different actors, even though missionary-run frameworks and Eurocentric notions were still involved in indigenous lives. On the other hand, however, the cultural erasure facilitated over the years was not reversed through simple acts of early reconciliation and rapprochement. In fact, as postcolonial scholar Loomba highlights, imperial encounter and repercussions of imperial influence leave the native culture in an irrecoverable state. 278

Cultural erasures, such as diminishment of indigenous religions (Sun dance, mentioned above), gradually inhibited indigenous generations from remembering the origins of their roots and traditions. Hence, the term "lingering erasure" is appropriate in describing the long-term effects of cultural destruction, making missionary interferences a long-term, gradual and often silent phenomenon that affected indigenous people on an intergenerational level. Therefore, certain assimilation practices executed by missionary actors affected the indigenous culture directly, whereas others influenced the life of indigenous people more indirectly and in the long-term. Under consideration of the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>276</sup> Todorov, 189.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>277</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (July-August 1973), 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>278</sup> Loomba, 308.

mixed integrations of both missionary influence as well as part of indigenous leadership, the residential school experience of the 1970s can be characterized as having hybrid nature. The mixture of indigenous spiritual beliefs and European Christian beliefs thus constituted the educational blend that was taught in residential schools from the 1970s onwards.<sup>279</sup>

According to research from Hossain and Lamb, the reintegration of certain cultural practices positively affected indigenous psychological health and well-being.<sup>280</sup> This, in turn, increased the resilience against neocolonial influences and re-established a certain sense of belonging.<sup>281</sup> Indigenous cultural distinctiveness was thus more acknowledged and implemented in the educational curriculum. Distinctiveness in this sense is different to "Othering" described earlier, as cultural distinctiveness positively acknowledges differences instead of marginalizing and oppressing them.<sup>282</sup> Hence, the incorporation of indigenous-led school curricula can be identified as the first steps towards cultural reconciliation.

Moreover, as resilience increased, and the status quo moved away from Christian religious doctrine, indigenous resistance towards missionary interventions grew as a whole.<sup>283</sup> At the same time, the increased indigenous resistance was met with dissatisfaction from the Catholic missionary side: "The Indians of today are in a better position than the poor white men of today. The Indian can go back to his reserve where he doesn't pay taxes and where he can live off welfare, and if necessary, the occasional

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>279</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (July-August 1973), 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>280</sup> Hossain and Lamb, 1306.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>281</sup> Hossain and Lamb, 1306.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>282</sup> Hossain and Lamb, 1306.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>283</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (July-August 1973), 8.

rabbit. But a white man living in one of our cities has no place to go if he has no money for rent."284 As perceived in earlier analysis, the indigenous population continues to be portrayed as a welfare case for the Canadian government and for Catholic missionaries.

At a time where Eurocentric values were increasingly questioned through indigenous voices and grassroot movements, the reactions found in missionary records were predominantly defensive. The comparison of the indigenous person to the poor white man aims to indicate how well protected and governed the indigenous population was under the Canadian government. This same settler government, however, was the one instituting imperial laws of suppression including the Indian Act of 1876. Such defensive strategies were direct consequences of the perceived threat through increased indigenous resistance. Missionary actors likely saw their legacy of Eurocentric influence threatened and thus reacted with moral comparisons. During the 1970s, therefore, missionaries increasingly lost power dominance over the indigenous communities and the established hierarchy was partly restructured.

This inevitably influenced the way in which missionaries imagined the settler-indigenous relations. Due to the slow decrease of missionary power and the gradual failure of certain assimilation practices, the settler-indigenous relationship that was previously based on Eurocentric dominance was now increasingly vulnerable and exposed to threat. The gradual development of settler-indigenous relations from the 1950s to 1970s therefore constituted of stark settler dominance and structural inequalities during the 1950s and 1960s. After the onset of the 1970s, however, the sources clearly indicate a shift of power dynamics that ascribe a certain sense of self-government and autonomy

 $^{284}\,\text{Missionary}$  Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (January-February 1970), 2.

to the indigenous population. The full spectrum of missionary influence, however, was not eliminated. Hence, the 1970s can be characterized as the early start of the dismantling-phase of certain settler influences including missionary intervention.

# 7.3 Truth and reconciliation in the 21st century

### Missionary record 1970:

"Mr. Wuttunee, also a former director of the Indian-Eskimo Association of Canada, said the new Indian policy "does not mean cultural genocide; it means cultural revival. It does not mean economic depression; it means economic progress. It does not mean segregation or second-class citizenship; it means first-class citizenship with special rights guaranteed by the British North America Act." 285

### **Truth and Reconciliation Commission 2015:**

"For over a century, the central goals of Canada's Aboriginal policy were to eliminate Aboriginal governments; ignore Aboriginal rights; terminate the Treaties; and, through a process of assimilation, cause Aboriginal peoples to cease to exist as distinct legal, social, cultural, religious and racial entities in Canada. The establishment and operation of residential schools were a central element of this policy, which can best be described as 'cultural genocide." 286

In the 21 century, the intergenerational impact of missionary actions on the indigenous population has been brought to the surface. Hence, the Canadian government seeks to reconcile with the indigenous community through the acknowledgement of the severe effects of missionary influences. A complete shift can be observed in the language addressing settler influence on the indigenous community. Missionary records of the

<sup>286</sup> "Honouring the Truth, Reconciling for the Future: Summary of the Final Report of the Truth and Reconciliation Commission of Canada" (Ottowa, Canada: Truth and Reconciliation Commission of Canada, 2015), 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>285</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (January-February 1970), 2.

1970s defend assimilationist policies and suggest indigenous people were elevated through settler influence ("first class citizenship").<sup>287</sup> Forty-five years later, the Truth and Reconciliation Commission describes the various areas of settler influence as cultural genocide.<sup>288</sup> This represents a paradigm shift in the understanding of assimilation policies. From the historical view of assimilation as necessary tool for "civilization", the Truth and Reconciliation Commision now highlights the intentional and violent nature of assimilation as cultural destruction.

Debating this cultural erasure, MacDonald goes so far as to compare past interferences of the Canadian government on the indigenous population with the elimination of the "Other" during Nazi Germany.<sup>289</sup> In addition, the scholar highlights how – despite reconciliation strategies- structural inequalities persist for the indigenous communities in Canada.<sup>290</sup> Hence, the colonial legacies continue to shape indigenous life since they are a part of, and ingrained in, the system. Postcolonial scholar Loomba highlights how such historical institutionalism is particularly entrenched within sectors of education, government and healthcare.<sup>291</sup> Neufeld et al. found that reconciliation efforts succeeded in educating the broader society about indigenous colonial legacy, albeit structural racism continues to persist in contemporary Canada.<sup>292</sup> The intertwined nature of missionaries and the Canadian government, based on settler origin and the practice of

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>287</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (January-February 1970), 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>288</sup> "Honouring the Truth, Reconciling for the Future: Summary of the Final Report of the Truth and Reconciliation Commission of Canada" (Ottowa, Canada: Truth and Reconciliation Commission of Canada, 2015), 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>289</sup> MacDonald, 420.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>290</sup> MacDonald, 421.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>291</sup> Loomba, 311.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>292</sup> Neufeld et al., "'The More You Know': Critical Historical Knowledge About Indian Residential Schools Increases Non-Indigenous Canadians' Empathy for Indigenous Peoples," 628.

Catholicism, therefore established a system of violent suppression that is still observable in different parts of Canadian society.

Through invoking the term "cultural genocide", the Truth and Reconciliation Commission refers to the severance and longevity of imperial influence. This powerful term symbolizes the deliberate destruction of culture and refrains from cultural destruction as by-product of assimilation. "Cultural genocide" furthermore symbolized the death of identity (as opposed to genocide symbolizing the death of the body). In addition, contemporary indigenous affairs of the Canadian government try to make amends with the indigenous population. For instance, so-called "healing-funds" are paid out by the Canadian government.<sup>293</sup> The first "healing-fund" was granted in 1998 and covered a total of 350 million dollars.<sup>294</sup> Even though the current settler-indigenous relations are geared towards reconciliation and healing, the cultural loss persists within the indigenous population. Monetary resources thus cannot retrieve or revive the loss of tradition and the disconnection from cultural roots. It can merely compensate in sectors like housing, welfare etc., in which the indigenous population is disproportionately disadvantaged.<sup>295</sup>

As missionary schooling aimed to equip the indigenous population with vocational training instead of encouraging further academic studies, missionaries geared them towards low-income jobs.<sup>296</sup> This served as systematic barrier to hinder the indigenous population from entering higher and more prestigious ranks in society. Missionaries thus helped to create a wealth-gap between settlers and indigenous people. In the 21st

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>293</sup> MacDonald, 413.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>294</sup> MacDonald, 413.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>295</sup> MacDonald, 413.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>296</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (January-February 1963), 5.

century, the governmental healing funds can help to lessen this gap and encourage higher education. Cultural and spiritual practices, however, will remain to be lost to the extent to which their roots and origins cannot be retrieved anymore. Essentially, the foundation and the very start of cultural loss goes hand in hand with the onset of missionary residential schools, which institutionalized settler doctrine on indigenous grounds. The superior nature in which missionaries saw themselves vis-à-vis the indigenous population laid the ground stone for the phenomenon that is contemporarily acknowledged as cultural genocide.

This imagined nature of higher class that missionary settlers carried as intrinsic value enabled the institutionalization of Eurocentric notions within the Canadian society. As both missionaries and the government have consisted of European settlers during the 20th century, the policies and laws established served solely the white Christian settler as opposed to the native population. Missionary worldview and their imagined relationship to the indigenous population created the structural inequality that persists in Canadian institutions today. The way in which cultural assimilation and indigenous cultural loss was perceived from the indigenous side is not sufficiently elaborated by the missionary records. However, one statement (narrated through a missionary voice) could be retrieved: "No longer Indian! What are we to think when the minister tells us we aren't supposed to be Indians any more, just Canadians like other Canadians, and then we learn of a letter making the rounds of the Indian Affairs offices advising that Indian "experts" will always be needed? What for? There are not supposed to be any more Indians?"<sup>297</sup> The perceived blindness for race, as illuminated by the quote from an

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>297</sup> Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate, (January-February 1970), 3.

indigenous person, illustrated the paradox of missionary assimilationist practices. The aim of full assimilation through the destruction of heritage and culture did not result in an Indigenous-Canadian fully blending in into settler society. Instead, missionary assimilationist practices continued to engrain racial structures into society through their own perceived position of superiority.

The need for assimilation itself dictates a sort of insufficiency about the "Other" that needs to be eliminated. The attempt to convert and 'civilize' the "Other" thus always stemmed from an imagined position of power and perceived knowingness of the right way to live. As imagined executors of Catholic guidance and arguably of Jesus Christ himself, missionaries morally supported their own actions through their faith and a perceived higher power. The outsourcing of responsibility for missionary actions to the higher power further enabled missionaries to persevere in their actions enabling cultural loss. This adoption of an artificial way of life and artificial European culture inevitably led to grievances and pain associated with missionary actions from the indigenous perspective.<sup>298</sup> The disregard of the negative repercussions of missionary actions shows furthermore to what extent the Eurocentric lens blinded the missionary from recognizing potential that other worldviews had to offer.

In reference to Todorov's typology of relations to the "Other", an interrelation of the three relational axes can be observed when looking at the current Truth and Reconciliation measures. The first axiological level indicating value judgement towards the "Other" shows how Canadian settler society has moved away from depicting the "Other" as inferior.<sup>299</sup> Whereas perceived inferiority of the indigenous population was

. .

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>298</sup> Francis, 87.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>299</sup> Todorov, 189.

the backbone of missionary operations, the current Truth and Reconciliation Commission moves away from this notion and promotes equality instead. This equality is not based on assimilation but rather on the recognition of individuality of all citizens and the strength that lies within a multicultural society. Next, the second praxeological level indicates that the current Truth and Reconciliation measures are in alignment with Todorov's understanding of rapprochement.<sup>300</sup> This can be identified through the embracing of indigenous values and culture instead of the historical suppression of them through missionary actions. Even though certain actions of rapprochement have also been identified during active missionary intervention, the analysis showed that those actions were still benefitting the settler structures and were negotiated within settler superiority. In contemporary Canada, rapprochement takes place without the forced submission of the indigenous population.<sup>301</sup> In fact, the Truth and Reconciliation commission transparently uncovers settler injustices towards the indigenous population and tries to make amends without the need for assimilation. Next, the third epistemic level indicates that the former (missionary initiated) ignorance of indigenous identity is contemporarily replaced by the honoring of indigenous identity and reconciliation efforts made by the settler government.<sup>302</sup> Thus, indifference or neutrality towards indigenous identity is replaced by acknowledgement in the value of the "Other".

Through highlighting the consequences of missionary actions including cultural genocide, the Truth and Reconciliation Commission tries to reflect on the various ways in which the indigenous population has been "Othered" by the settler community.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>300</sup> Todorov, 189.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>301</sup> Francis, 87.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>302</sup> Todorov, 189.

Though the emphasis on indigenous history as "Other" from settler history, "Othering" in general continues to take place in a different format. Whereas "Othering" was used to construct an image of another individual that was inherently insufficient in knowledge and skill, the "Othering" perceived in contemporary Canadian society highlights the differences in history without neo imperial aims of explaining the "Other" through settler worldview.

#### 8.Conclusion

This thesis investigated the imagined settler-indigenous relations through the missionary lens. Through the examination of the missionary school system, the influence of the Catholic Church and the repercussions of missionary actions in contemporary society, settler-indigenous relations were analyzed through various angles. This thesis contributes to the understanding of how executors of the imperial system morally and ethically justified their actions. Moreover, this thesis adds to the existing literature by illuminating how the imperial system sustained itself through missionary actors. Next, findings of this thesis help understand how the missionary worldview led to the legitimization of force, assimilation and control.

Missionaries imagined themselves to be a neutral force, executing the will of a higher power. They imagined the settler-indigenous relations to be underpinned by 'duty', which depicted the missionary as humble servant of a greater cause. Hence, missionaries imagined themselves to be the obedient servers of God, which allowed for an outsourcing of responsibilities to God as well. Missionaries themselves were not reflective of their own Eurocentric lens, which in turn established the worldview that the

assimilation practices were based upon. In addition, missionaries imagined their relations to the indigenous population as paternalistic, which enabled them to rule over indigenous education and family affairs. Next, missionaries found themselves in the self-ascribed role of the cultural mediator between settler-government and the indigenous community. These findings suggest that missionaries imagined their position in between the two parties as *neutral*. Hence, missionaries imagined themselves as knowledgeable enough to foster cross-cultural understanding, thereby neglecting the fact that unbiased stances on affairs are essential in any mediating activity. Thus, missionaries were unable to detect their own Eurocentric lens, which made unbiased mediatorship impossible. In relation to God, their *neutral* stance was imagined since they primarily found themselves as the executors of duty, instead of the ones making the decisions and carrying the responsibility. Only the grander purpose of conversion to Catholicism and the strategies of assimilation enabled the missionary to imagine divine superiority over the indigenous population, which then fueled their actions. Hence, a hierarchical relationship can be observed in the settler-indigenous relations as well. In addition, missionaries imagined their intellect to be of higher level than the intellect of the indigenous population. Missionaries used this imagined belief to channel indigenous careers towards the low-income sector. Hence, the explaining and assuming of indigenous intellect illuminates the intrinsic Eurocentric beliefs of being naturally more gifted and intelligent - essentially more "civilized"- than the indigenous population. In addition, missionaries imagined themselves as most competent and knowledgeable on indigenous psychology, which was underpinned by racial comparisons. As their own Eurocentric notions were referred to as facts, missionaries were not receptive of alternative worldviews. Therefore, the imagined settler-indigenous relations were

underpinned by only one God-imposed and Eurocentric worldview, which was perceived

as the only way to conduct a worthy life. Moreover, the motivating forces behind

missionary actions continue to influence Canadian society in the 21st century. As

contemporary Canadian affairs around the settler-indigenous relationship aim to find

reconciliation with the indigenous communities, repercussions of imperial influence are

omnipresent in Canadian society. Hence, the longevity of missionary imagined settler-

indigenous relations additionally highlight the importance of study on the subject.

This thesis is limited due to the sole consultation of online archives as well as the

exclusion of French-Canadian sources. In addition, this thesis is limited to sources from

the 1950s to 1970s, which is due to source availability. Therefore, suggestions for

further research are the incorporation of sources from the early 20<sup>th</sup> century and earlier.

In addition, field research in Canada and the consultation of physical archives would

benefit further studies of the subject. Lastly, a reversed research angle to investigate

the imagined settler-indigenous relations of the indigenous perspective would be a

relevant subject of inquiry.

Word count: 19,421

95

## Bibliography secondary sources

- Allard-Tremblay, Yann. "Dispelling the Fantasy of Innocence: Complicity and the Cultivation of Transgression in Settler Colonial Contexts." *Canadian Journal of Political Science*, January 5, 2024, 1–20.

  <a href="https://doi.org/10.1017/s0008423923000690">https://doi.org/10.1017/s0008423923000690</a>.
- Coulthard, Glen S. "Subjects of Empire: Indigenous Peoples and the 'Politics of Recognition' in Canada." *Contemporary Political Theory* 6, no. 4 (October 25, 2007): 437–60. https://doi.org/10.1057/palgrave.cpt.9300307.
- Cunningham, Chris, and Fiona Stanley. "Indigenous by Definition, Experience, or World View." *BMJ*, 2003, 403–4. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.327.7412.403.
- Ellis, C. Douglas. "The Missionary and the Indian in Central and Eastern Canada."

  \*\*Arctic Anthropology 2, no. 2 (1964): 25–31.

  https://www.jstor.org/stable/40315586.
- Francis, Mark. "The 'Civilizing' of Indigenous People in Nineteenth-Century Canada."

  Journal of World History 9, no. 1 (March 1, 1998): 51–87.

  <a href="https://doi.org/10.1353/jwh.2005.0113">https://doi.org/10.1353/jwh.2005.0113</a>.
- Hossain, Belayet, and Laura Lamb. "Cultural Attachment and Wellbeing Among
  Canada's Indigenous People: A Rural Urban Divide." *Journal of Happiness*Studies 21, no. 4 (May 11, 2019): 1303–24. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10902-019-00132-8.
- King, Michelle T. "Working With/in the Archives." In *Research Methods for History*, 15–30. Edinburgh University Press eBooks, 2016. https://doi.org/10.1515/9781474408745-005.

- Loomba, Ania. "Chapter 17: Overworlding the 'Third World." In *Colonial Discourse and Post-Colonial Theory*, 1st ed., 305–23. Routledge eBooks, 1994.
- MacDonald, David B. "Canada's History Wars: Indigenous Genocide and Public Memory in the United States, Australia and Canada." *Journal of Genocide Research* 17, no. 4 (October 2, 2015): 411–31.

  https://doi.org/10.1080/14623528.2015.1096583.
- Midzain-Gobin, Liam, and Heather A. Smith. "Debunking the Myth of Canada as a Non-Colonial Power." *The American Review of Canadian Studies* 50, no. 4 (October 1, 2020): 479–97. https://doi.org/10.1080/02722011.2020.1849329.
- Neeganagwedgin, Erica. "'Chattling the Indigenous Other': A Historical Examination of the Enslavement of Aboriginal Peoples in Canada." *AlterNative an International Journal of Indigenous Peoples* 8, no. 1 (2012): 15–26. https://doi.org/10.1177/117718011200800102.
- Neufeld, Katelin H. S., Katherine B. Starzyk, Gregory D. Boese, Iloradanon H. Efimoff, and Stephen Wright. "The More You Know': Critical Historical Knowledge About Indian Residential Schools Increases Non-Indigenous Canadians' Empathy for Indigenous Peoples." *Political Psychology* 43, no. 4 (September 25, 2021): 617–33. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1111/pops.12783">https://doi.org/10.1111/pops.12783</a>.
- Palmer, Bryan. "The Past Is Before Us: Capitalism, Colonialism, and Canada, 1500–2023." *Labour / Le Travail* 93 (2024): 247–308. https://doi.org/10.52975/llt.2024v93.012.
- Praveen, Ambesange. "Postcolonialism: Edward Said & Gayatri Spivak." *Research Journal of Recent Sciences* 5 (2016): 47–50.
- Said, Edward W. Orientalism. Penguin Books, 1995.

- Sørensen, Aage B. "The Structural Basis of Social Inequality." *American Journal of Sociology* 101, no. 5 (March 1, 1996): 1333–65. https://doi.org/10.1086/230825.
- Spivak, Gayatri Chakravorty. "Can The Subaltern Speak?" In *Marxism and the Interpretation of Culture*, 24–28. Macmillan, 1988.
- Stanley, George F. G. "The First Indian 'Reserves' in Canada." *Revue D Histoire De L Amérique Française* 4, no. 2 (January 1, 1950): 178–210.

  <a href="https://doi.org/10.7202/801634ar">https://doi.org/10.7202/801634ar</a>.
- Strange, Julie-Marie. "Reading Language as a Historical Source." In *Research Methods for History*, 193–209. Edinburgh University Press eBooks, 2016. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1515/9781474408745-014">https://doi.org/10.1515/9781474408745-014</a>.
- Todorov, Tzvetan. *The Conquest of America: The Question of the Other*. Harper Collins, 1996.
- Whitehead, Margaret. "'A Useful Christian Woman': First Nations' Women and Missionary Work in British Columbia."." *Atlantis: Critical Studies in Gender, Culture & Social Justice* 18, no. 1 (1992): 142–66.
- Zaagsma, Gerben. "Digital History and the Politics of Digitization." *Digital Scholarship in the Humanities* 38, no. 2 (September 16, 2022): 830–51.

  https://doi.org/10.1093/llc/fqac050.

### Bibliography primary sources

The Indian Missionary Record. Vol. 16, no. 15 (August–September 1953). Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate. https://iportal.usask.ca/record/38031.

The Indian Missionary Record. Vol. 16, no. 16 (October–November 1953). Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate. <a href="https://iportal.usask.ca/record/38033">https://iportal.usask.ca/record/38033</a>.

The Indian Missionary Record. Vol. 16, no. 2 (February 1953). Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate. <a href="https://iportal.usask.ca/record/38029">https://iportal.usask.ca/record/38029</a>.

The Indian Missionary Record. Vol. 16, no. 4 (April–May 1953). Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate. <a href="https://iportal.usask.ca/record/38030">https://iportal.usask.ca/record/38030</a>.

The Indian Missionary Record. Vol. 19, no. 10 (December 1956). Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate. <a href="https://iportal.usask.ca/record/38162">https://iportal.usask.ca/record/38162</a>.

*Indian Record*. Vol. 28, no. 7 (September 1965). Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate. <a href="https://iportal.usask.ca/record/39609">https://iportal.usask.ca/record/39609</a>.

*Indian Record*. Vol. 36, nos. 6–7 (July–August 1973). Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate. <a href="https://iportal.usask.ca/record/42391">https://iportal.usask.ca/record/42391</a>.

The Indian Missionary Record. Vol. 19, no. 9 (November 1956). Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate. <a href="https://iportal.usask.ca/record/38138">https://iportal.usask.ca/record/38138</a>.

The Indian Missionary Record. Vol. 19, no. 1 (January 1956). Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate. <a href="https://iportal.usask.ca/record/38120">https://iportal.usask.ca/record/38120</a>.

*Indian Record*. Vol. 33, no. 1-2 (January-February 1970). Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate. https://iportal.usask.ca/record/42324.

*Indian Record*. Vol. 33, no. 3-4 (March-April 1970). Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate. <a href="https://iportal.usask.ca/record/42329">https://iportal.usask.ca/record/42329</a>.